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MR. CHAIRMAN: Committee, come to order. We are 
considering Bil l  No. 12 today, The Child and Family 
Services Act. We have a list of people who would like 
to  make presentations from the pub lic. I wil l go d own 
the list as I have it before me. 

I s  M r. Don Lugtig present? 

MR. D. LUGTIG: M r. Chairman,  M adam Minister and 
members of the committee. 

We are very p leased to be able to present some 
comments to you about the proposed Child and Family 
Services Act. My name is Don Lugtig and I represent 
the Manitoba Association of Social Workers. Our board 
reviewed the act on the basis of certain submissions 
by a special committee struck to review the act and 
has delegated to me the responsibility of making a 
submission.  M r. Ed Moscovitch was also to have been 
here but was unable to do so. 

We' re very impressed, as an association ,  with the 
proposed act; we think it 's  a real step forward and it 
is really excel lent. We' re particularly impressed with the 
preventive thrust of the bil l and the section on services 
to families, the services to children which require that 
their cultural and linguistic heritage be considered . 
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We ' re a lso  i m p ressed with t he Dec laration of 
Principles at the beginning of the act and the fact that 
the best interests of the child ,  I believe, are being 
included in that . 

Our comments then,  are real ly very, perhaps, minor 
ones and relate to a few concerns,  some of which may 
be wording or housekeeping ,  but others are related to 
concerns which our membership in one way or another 
has expressed. They're divided up into various sections. 
The first is in Appendix I and concerns comments under 
·the section ,  Administration .  

We recommend that Part I Administration of the 
proposed act be reviewed for the purpose of making 
its provisions more comprehensive so that it may better 
facilitate the realization of the fundamental principles 
as set forth in the Declaration of Principles. 

Perhaps this is superfluous, but we think that the 
wording of section 4( 1 )(a) could be strengthened and 
the Duties of Director be strengthened by adding that 
the director "administer and enforce the provisions  of 
this act in keeping with the Declaration of P rinciples 
as set forth in the act." That may already be assumed, 
but to have that in the wording would, we think ,  make 
it stronger and clearer and would set the parameters 
for the communications which the Director might have 
with the Minister and other agencies and the community 
at large. 

Then we would suggest adding a section to 4( 1 ) ,  
which would be somewhat similar to 4( 1 )(b) and could 
replace 4( 1 )(b): "advise the Minister on  whether the 
provisions of this act, or any other Manitoba statute, 
are consistent with the Declaration of Principles as set 
forth in this act ." 

One of the concerns,  I think ,  that social workers have 
had for a number of years is that various operations 
of other legislation have real ly sometimes been to the 
detriment of  chi ldren and families .  We think ,  just 
offhand,  of The Social Allowance Act and The Education 
Act . Sometimes families are dismembered from what 
m ay appear to be the benign administration of these 
acts, but in effect are not so benign .  We think that this 
would strengthen the voice of the Child and Family 
Services Director and would give him or her, as it were, 
a job of spokesperson in the government for Child and 
Family Services. 

Going on to Page 3 of our submission ,  at the top 
of the page, we could  also add a section :  "That the 
director" - and this may be presumptuous - "advise 
the C o u rt s ,  the Attorney- G e n e ra l ,  a n d  other 
departments and agencies of g overnment when normal  
p ractices and procedu res might in specific cases 
impede the realization of the intent in the Declaration 
of Principles as set forth in this act ." 

Our  concern here is similar to our concern under the 
previous statement, but it specifically arose out of recent 
operation of the courts in criminal proceedings with 
respect to the evidence of child ren in sexual abuse 
cases. We' re quite concerned that the giving - and we'l l  
comment on that later - of evidence by children in open 
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court can be detrimental to the child .  I ' m  not sure how 
much of this lies within the jurisdiction of the provincial 
government, but we think that if the director is given 
a voice a n d  given the autho rity to m a k e  certain 
comments, then those comments might be carried 
forward and eventual ly create changes in the operation 
of - and I ' m  not specifical ly referring to the courts 
altogether, but in other ways as wel l .  

Then moving from the duties o f  the directors, we'd  
like to look at  the whole area of corporation of  boards, 
the membership of boards and so on .  I n  keeping with 
No.  1 0 ,  Declaration of Principles: "Communities have 
a responsibility to promote the best interests of their 
children and families and have the right to services to 
their families and children ," it is recommended that 
the fol lowing sections be amended to read , and then 
we suggest these and I ' l l  just go through them q uickly: 

No. 2. That the Application for I ncorporation under 
(6)( 1 )  be amended to read : 

"Any 1 2  or more persons over the age of 1 8  years, 
who desire to associate themselves together for the 
purpose of providing child and family services, may 
make an application to the Minister for incorporation 
in the p rescribed form." 

We note that in section 6(4) that it specifies that The 
Corporat ions  Act  sha l l  a p p l y  to a l l  a g e n cies 
incorpo rated u nd e r  t his act , and that in  The 
Corporations Act a minimum of one person can apply 
for incorporation and a minimum of three persons can 
constitute the directors of the corporation. Here I believe 
it s u ggests  that three persons c a n  a p p ly for  
i n c orp o r at ion and we thi n k  that  that is t o o  few 
considering that we are looking to community as being 
the basis for the agency. 

We would like to suggest that even though 12 persons, 
as contained in the present Act , is an arbitrary figure, 
it  sure is a lot more than three. We would  suggest that 
any 12 persons be al lowed to apply for incorporation .  

No.  3. Then regarding the directors, our same point 
really, "The affairs of the agency shal l  be managed by 
a board of not fewer than seven or more than 50 
directors . "  That' s  in the current act and we think that 
should  be moved over into the proposed act, that three 
or more persons is not real ly sufficient to set the 
parameters for community as laid out in the Declaration 
of Principles. 

No.  4 .  Looking then at the Composition of directors, 
we note that in the by-laws, which we believe were 
distributed by the department under the director's office 
to the new Child and Family Services Agencies in 
Winnipeg, the membership of the boards of directors 
would consist of nine members, individuals from the 
community; three from service providers; three from 
g overn ment  a p p ointees;  a n d  one staff a p pointee. 
Adding up the service provider representatives, the 
government appointees, and the staff representatives, 
we would get seven out of 1 6 .  

l t  would b e  really possible f o r  the formal service 
providers, that is the professionals, to line up with about 
3 community members and control the affairs of the 
agency. We don't  think that that is tru ly representative 
of community control .  This d oes happen in other 
jurisdictions and we would  suggest that some wording 
be included that would make the absolute m ajority of 
the community possible in the bil l ,  so that no formal 
service providers could group together to control the 
agency, or employee reps or government reps. 
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I think that the community would pay and give due 
attention to professionals and service provider reps. 
but I don't think in the end their wil l should be thwarted, 
except insofar as it pertains to the administration ol 
the act. 

There was one final point around boards of directors 
we felt that the transposition of the Corporations Act '�  
wording under 6( 1 0) that the board of directors shoulc 
be  d irect ly  and i n d irect l y  res p o n s i b l e  for  thE 
management of the agency should be deleted because 
we don' t  think that the board of directors shoul d  be 
direct ly responsible for the management of the agenc� 
and that this should be clearly spelled out .  

I suggest this addition:  "Subject to this act, thE 
directors shal l  be responsible through an executivE 
director, employees, and agents for management of thE 
affairs and business of the agency in keeping wit� 
section 7( 1 )  of this act and the Declaration of Principle! 
as set forth in this act." I think we' re adding thE 
Declaration of Principles there. 

I don ' t  know that community members want to ge· 
into case situations, except on the basis of appeal, bu 
certain ly not into the direct case or client work whict 
the agency would be doing ,  nor do I think it would be 
desirable, nor does our association .  

Then we'd  like to move, i f  w e  may, q uickly  to the 
issues of confidentiality and access. When the curren 
act came up for consideration a couple of years ago 
our board was u ndecided about the whole m atter o 
having the press present in Child and Family Court, o 
Child Welfare Court as it is now. After reviewing somE 
of the current articles in the press about cases, thesE 
mind you are mostly criminal cases, and the reportin� 
of those , we are c o n cerned a b o u t  that . We fin< 
particularly in sexual abuse cases that the reporting i: 
far too explicit , we don't  think that it is to the famil; 
or child ren 's  best interests that the specific sexual act: 
committed on a child be publ ished in the newspaper 
it might be said that a child can 't be identified , but WE 

think that the overal l  content of the article suggest: 
that the child can be identified and we don't  think i 
is in the child or family' s  best interest for that m ateria 
to be public. This is the area out of which this concerr 
arose. 

I f  we had our choice, we wou ld prefer that the pres: 
not be there. Because these matters are private, w• 
are trying to get voluntary participation,  co-operation 
and we don't  think that publishing this material real!· 
is conducive to that . And so we would recommend tha 
the press not be present. 

On the other hand ,  we can see why a Legislatun 
would want the press p resent and if, in the wisdom a 

the Legislature it decides that they wish to have th• 
press present, we think that more restrictions shoul<  
be p laced upon the press than are presently in the acl 
or in the proposed bill and we've taken this materi� 
solely from the proposed Child and Family Service 
Act in the Province of Ontario . 

Our proposed section 75(3) then wou ld read , 
':If upon hearing an application of any party to th• 

proceedings, or upon his or her own motion , the judg·  
or m aster may: 

"(a )  exc lude all media representatives from th 
p roceedings; 

"(b )  limit the num ber of media representatives wh• 
m ay be present at the proceedings;"  - and I sugges 
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that sometimes the n u m ber of people at some of these 
court hearings is  q u ite oppressive, real ly. 

"(c) exclude a part icular med ia representative from 
al l  or part of the proceedings ;"  - we've noted that 
sometimes a part icular writer may include i nformation 
on a regu lar basis  that real ly appears to us to be 
detrimental to the ch i ld  or fami ly. 

"(d )  proh ib i t  the publ icat ion of a report of the hearing 
or a specified part of the hearing." This would enable 
the j u dge to al low the general  report ing  of the heari n g  
b u t  would possib ly al low t h e  j u d g e  to exclude certain 
parts which relate to very sensit ive material . 

We th ink  that th is  would g ive the judge more leeway 
and more d i rect ion and would be less draconian than 
the present and proposed section which real ly only 
provides for penalt ies. 

Then we'd l ike to go into another area of concern 
which our membersh ip  has brought to our attention, 
which relates to what I said before, and that is  the 
whole business of ch i ldren testify ing i n  court. We note 
that u n der the proposed act, ch i ldren can be present 
i n  court and we th ink  that is  good . However, the matter 
of test i fy ing is  q u ite d i fferent, we th ink,  and we h ave 
noted that this can be q uite u psetting to chi ldren.  There 
was an article in the press only about a week ago in 
a criminal proceeding that a 1 0-year-old chi ld was asked 
to g ive evidence against a person for sexual  assault, 
and the chi ld was so u pset that she started to cry and 
she was brought into court, started to cry, she was 
taken out, she was asked i f  she could return ,  she said 
she would and then she got so u pset that she cou ldn ' t  
appear. I th ink  th is on ly illustrates the k ind of emotional 
trauma that these ch i ldren can go through by being  
present i n  court and g iv ing  test imony. 

We realize that a person who is accused of such a 
s i t u a t i o n  needs p rotect i o n  a n d  p e r h a p s  t h e  o n l y  
prot ect i o n  t h at person c a n  g e t  i s  t h r o u g h  cross­
examinat ion of a witness, such as a chi ld .  H owever, we 
th ink  that we may be able to mit igate some of th is  by 
the fol lowing suggest ions. 

lt i s  our strong recommendation, based upon views 
expressed by our members, having experience in such 
proceedings,  that the evidence of ch i ldren i n  Fam i ly 
Court u nder th is  act be l i m ited in the main ,  ( 1 )  to 
affidavits, (2)  to hear ings before the judge i n  chambers. 
Accord i n g ly, we suggest  the f o l l o w i n g  sect i o n  be 
changed and subsequent subsections be ren u mbered 
accordingly. 

"(a) A judge shal l  accept evidence from a ch i ld  by 
affidavit except upon applicat ion that the evidence be 
g iven by the child in person ;  

"(b )  Evidence g iven b y  the ch i ld  i n  person shal l  be 
heard i n  chambers . "  

W e  note that subsection 25(8.a. 1 )  i n  t h e  current Ch i ld 
Welfare Act provides "A judge may i n  h is  d iscret ion 
consult the ch i ld  i n  chambers or i n  court"  but th is has 
been left out of the current b i l l .  

Just to h igh l ight  that a b i t ,  or add to i t ,  a ch i ld  may 
not - th is is only the end of of the proceeding  - a ch i ld  
may have already g iven evidence, or g iven the same 
story, to a social workers, mother or dad, to a school 
coun sel lor or teacher, to a worker i n  a child abuse team 
in  a hospital;  he may have g iven evidence i n  a Cr imina l  
Court  proceeding and now he's i n  a Ch i ld  and Fami ly 
Service Court p roceed ing .  This is a lot of t imes to go 
over th is  story and a lot of trauma involved in that, 
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and we would suggest that if the committee could do 
anyth ing to reduce some of that, it would be to the 
benefit of the ch i ldren .  

Then,  going on to sections related to access and 
records. We'd l ike to exclude our comments under 
section 76(5) .  At f i rst we thought that the p rovisions 
here were not adequate for protection of i nformation 
g iven by other people than the cl ient ,  but we feel after 
a careful  review, that the section is really adequate 
from our point of view and we would  l ike our comments 
excluded - or ignored, would be more l i ke i t .  

O n  Page 9 ,  sect i o n  D ,  t h e  issue of p r i v i leged 
communications for  sol icitors i n  section 1 8(2)  which 
exempts the sol icitor - or we think it  exempts the 
sol icitor - from report ing on chi ld abuse.  I ' m  not sure 
t hat it  does, but we th ink it  does. Under the current 
Ch i ld  Welfare Act, sol icitors are considered like any 

, other professionals and are, we bel ieve, requ i red to 
report ch i ld  abuse, and we th ink  they should also be 
in the current Chi ld  and Fami ly  Services Act. We don't  
th ink that a sol icitor should be al lowed , i f  he knows 
that a certain abuse is present and continu ing ,  should 
be able not to report that under the cloak of pr iv i leged 
communicat ion.  

After a l l ,  the consequences are too serious for the 
ch i ld  and i t 's  not a one-act type of th ing ,  i t 's  usually 
a progression over a period of t ime and we th ink  that 
th is  should not prevai l  and that th is  part icular section , 
that part of i t ,  should be deleted . 

Then going to the matter of Private Guardianship of 
the Person and Access u nder Part V I I .  I n  our  orig inal 
br ief, we i ncluded an extra page here. We have a 
n u m ber of concerns under guardianship which are o n  
that page a n d  I' l l  t r y  to go through t h e m  real ly qu ick ly. 

One th ing we thought was i ncongruous and the 
section u n der Private G uardianshi p  br ings it  out - it's 
i ncongruous that the judge only may requ i re a report 
of an agency under pr ivate guardianship and when you 
set th is up against all that it  h as gone through i n  
removing guard ianship o f  a c h i l d  from his family under 
the previous sections in the act, i t  really d oesn't give 
d ue weight to the ch i ld  whose guardianship is under 
consideration under the Private G uardianship sect ion . 
We feel that a chi ld is a chi ld and that the same concerns 
should real ly be present in  the Private Guardi anship  
that are in the other sections and.  therefore, we suggest 
that a report on the chi ld be requ i red , that the judge 
be requ i red to obtain that from an appropriate source 
and that this be made part of his decision as to 
g uardianship.  We don't th ink the judge has adequate 
i nformat ion otherwise. 

So we suggest that section 77(4) ,  where an order is 
made under this section,  the applicant is for all purposes 
of the guard ian - oh ,  I'm sorry - I am m isreading  that .  
We suggest that that section include that t h e  judge 
shall req u i re a report . 

Then I th ink what we would l ike to do is go to the 
section, the addition here under guardianship, and there 
are a number of q uestions which we are not altogether 
sure that haven't been considered or that were r ight 
i n  proposing ,  but we would l i ke to bring them forward 
for possible considerat ion.  There may be some gaps 
here that have been identif ied, we are not certa in .  

No.  1 . ,  u nder def in it ions, "'guardian' means a person 
other than a parent of a chi ld who has been appointed 
g uard ian of  t h e  person by  a c o u rt of c o m pete n t  
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jurisdiction " ;  yet a parent or parents can surrender 
g uard ianship of the chi ld to an agency u nder 1 6( 1 )  and 
(2), and the court can appoint an agency, a temporary 
or a permanent guardian u nder sect ion 38( 1 ). So we 
recommend that the guardian include "agency" as well 
as " person". 

No. 2. Under sect ions 1 6( 1 )  and (2) and 38( 1 )(f), the 
agency - not  the d i rect o r  - becomes p e r m a n e n t  
guardian o f  the chi ld. This i s  supported b y  t h e  defin it ion, 
we th ink ,  which says that a "ward" means a chi ld of 
whom the d i rector or agency is the guardian. There 
appear to be some exceptions to that. Exceptions 
appear  to  be where a d i rector  has a ss u m ed 
res p o n s i b i l i ty for  an agency :  ( 1 )  where  n o n e  i s  
funct ioning i n  a n  area; o r  ( 2 )  where guard iansh ip h as 
been g iven to a reg ional office u n der section 1 6(3). Yet 
the d i rector i s  the only person designated to sign 
adoption consents under, I th ink i t 's  58( 1 ).  

Consents of a ward of an agency who has been placed 
for adoption, it is our view that s ign ing consents, or  
t h e  p ower t o  s i g n  con sent s ,  u s u a l l y  f l ow s  f rom 
guardiansh i p. We would  recommend that to remove 
any ambigu ity, it is suggested that the d i rector be given 
one of two courses: ( 1) the d i rector be given overr id ing 
guardianship over al l  ch i ldren, even those who are made 
we�rds  of the agency; or (2 )  that consents be  s igned 
by the guardian agency as i n  the current act, section 
83( 1 ). This may have already been considered, we don't  
know, but we are suggesting  that. 

N o .  3, sect i o n  46 states "where,  p r i o r  t o  
apprehension, a mem ber o f  t h e  c h i l d ' s  fami ly  h a d  i n  
fact assumed care and control o f  t h e  ch i ld ,  that the 
member has the same r ights as the guardian under 
th is  part" .  We ask what are these r ights? They are 
access under section 27(3); Notice of hearing under 
section 30( 1 ); and chi ld to be returned under supervision 
u n der 38( 1 ). But the act doesn't  really refer to any 
obl igations or responsibi l i ty, at least none is  mentioned. 
If the child is  returned to the guardian under supervision, 
it see m s  to us t hat g u ar d i a n s h i p  s h o u l d  i nc l u d e  
respons ib i l it ies or obl igat ions a s  well a s  r ights. Perhaps 
some reference should be m ade under Section 46 to 
that. 

Then we look at the defin i t ion of guardiansh i p  and 
what it contains. Guardianship under the act, i n  addit ion 
to  care and c o n t r o l ,  i nc l u des m a i n ten ance a n d  
education o f  t h e  chi ld under 48(a), a n d  (b), maintenance, 
education and wel l-being of the ch i ld  under 77(4). Now 
the 48(b) refers to guardianship of the ch i ld  by an 
agency; and 77(4) includes guardianship of a chi ld by 
the pr ivate guardian. So we are wondering if sect ion 
48, the agency guardianship,  should not a lso i nc lude 
well-being as wel l  as education and maintenance. We 
th ink  that th is  is really the hope that agencies wi l l  have 
the wel l-being of chi ldren in their  mind and that th is  
shou ld be an add it ion to that section i n  48.  

We n ote u nd e r  our  po int  4. here  t h at p r i vate 
guardianship refers only to guardianship of the person. 
We wonder what happens to guardianship of the estate, 
by whom is th is  appointed, how does th is  fit in with 
guardianship responsib i l it ies under section 77(4)? I f  the 
pr ivate guardian is to be responsi ble for maintenance, 
educat ion  and wel l -be ing,  where does he get t h e  
resources for that a n d  h o w  is  that handled ? 

We also note that under section 48 there is not 
specific mention of guard iansh i p  of person and estate. 
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Does th is  mean that the agency has both? Should th is 
not be spel led out? 

Then under our point 5. we also note that guardians 
do not appear to be able to s ign adoption consents 
as t hey are under the current act. Yet in  de facto 
adoptions, 7 1 (2), i t  says no consent of a parent or a 
guardian is requ i red. We wonder if in th is section 
guardians should be left out to make it consistent with 
the rest of the act. 

F ina l ly, in point 6., we note also that orphans have 
been left out of the l ist of ch i ldren or situations need ing 
protection under 1 7( 1 ), and are not l isted among 
ch i ldren who may be adopted by waiver of consent 
under 58(7). Should  some special provision be made 
to clear up possible ambiguity of legal jurisdictions over 
orphans, ch i ldren real ly who do not have any guardian 
at a l l?  If they don ' t  have a guardian, how do they get 
adopted? Part icularly, if guardians can ' t  s ign consents 
to adoptions, do they come in under the provisions of 
ch i ldren needing protection and do the provisions o1 
ch i ldren need ing p rotection real ly include a ch i ld  who 
is an orphan? They seem to refer to whether a ch ild 
is  well-cared for or adequately cared for, but I am not 
sure that would pertain to all orphans. They may be 
wel l-cared for but they st i l l  need adoption p lacement. 
and they sti l l  would  not need p rotection. I g uess that ' �  
the po in t  we' re trying to  make. 

The f inal  point we would l i ke to make is around the 
subsect ion related to fathers applying for a recognitior 
of paternity as i n  the last page of our submission. 1 1 
n otes that a child can ' t  be p laced for adoption un les� 
the father 's appl ication has been withdrawn, d ismissec 
and all appeals of the d ismissal exhausted. Wel l ,  I don' l  
know, if you ' re a l i t t le  k id six months old, how lonf 
you might have to wait unti l  a l l  the appeals to that have 
been exhausted. 

The problem is  that, if it's a d ismissal, the weight ol 
evidence already has gone against the person applying 
We th ink  that this g ives an undue amount of weight tc 
a situation that m ay be q uite weak really. Whi le  we 
don ' t  know of any particular remedy to that, we woulc 
l ike to ask the committee to look at that and perhap! 
ask that a specific solution be found  for it. We realize 
that people have to have r ights to appeal, but at some 
point these rights may have to be l im ited in  the bes 
interests of ch i ldren who are being considered. 

I th ink, M r. Chairman and members of the committee 
these are al l  the comments that we would  have to makE 
regard ing our brief. We're very happy to nave beer 
able to m ake it. We' re sorry we' re so long-winded anc 
had so many points, but we would be happy to speal 
to anyth ing that we have raised. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are there any questions for Mr 
Lugtig? 

M rs. Smith. 

HON. M. SMITH: I appreciate very much the thoughtfu 
analysis of the act. Some of the concerns we feel, an 
tied to legal interpretation, but the court proceed in!  
recommendations we find very persuasive but recognizE 
they take longer to work out. 

I wou ld appreciate your opin ion as to whether thE 
presentat ion of v ideotaped interviews as evidence o 
ch i ldren 's  test imony would be acceptable. 
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MR. D. LUGTIG: I th ink  that m ight be certai n ly a lot 
better than what is at present,  yes. 

HON. M. SMITH: Thank you. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions for 
Mr. Lugtig? Seeing none, I would l ike to thank you , Mr. 
Lugtig ,  on behalf of the committee for taking the t ime 
to come today. 

MR. D. LUGTIG: Thank you very much.  

M R .  CHAIRMAN:  Edward M oscovi t c h .  I s  Edward 
Moscovitch present? 

Donna Lucas. 

MS. D.  LUCAS: Good morning.  I g uess I have to k ind  
of  get  really c lose to th is th ing. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: i t  bends. 

MS. D. LUCAS: M r. Chai rperson ,  Madam Min ister, 
members of the committee, my name is Donna Lucas. 
I ' m  a mem ber of the C h arter of R i g hts  C o a l i t i o n  
(Manitoba). T h e  brief that is  bein g  circulated contains 
a summary of the recommendations that the Coal i t ion 
would l i ke the committee to consider i n  assessment of 
its bi l l .  

The Charter of Rights Coal i t ion ( Manitoba),  which 
has been establ ished in  Manitoba,  as elsewhere i n  the 
country, to educate women about their  r ights and 
potential r ights under the Canad ian Charter of Rights 
and Freedoms, is  p leased to have th is  opportun ity to 
comment on B i l l  1 2 ,  The Ch i ld  and Family Services 
Act. 

As part of its work ,  the Coalit ion h as received funding 
from both the Federal and P rovincia l  Governments to 
undertake an independent audit of selected provincial  
statutes to assess whether they are i n  compl iance with 
the sexual equal ity provis ions of section 15 of the 
Charter, and to make recommendations for changes. 
The p roposed Chi ld and Fami ly Services Act is  one of 
those reviewed by the lawyers who conducted the audit .  

The proposed act i n  relat ion to section 9(4) recognizes 
that ch i ldren who are parents may requ i re special 
supports and services in order to adequately function 
as parents. The proposed act p laces an obl igat ion on 
a hospital to noti fy the Director of  Ch i ld  and Fami ly 
Services upon the hospital izat ion of an u nmarried, 
pregnant ch i ld  or upon the b i rth  of a chi ld to an 
unmarried ch i ld. The ob l igat ion to report exists only if 
the minor i s  unmarried. or i f  there is  reasonable doubt 
as to her marriage. 

Coal it ion recommends that this sect ion be amended 
by removing the exception i n  favour of married m inors, 
so there wi l l  be an obl igat ion on hospitals to report to 
the d i rector upon the hospital izat ion of all p regnant 
minors and upon the b i rth  of a chi ld to any m i nor, 
regard less of marital status. We feel that marital  status 
alone does not remove a m i nor from potent ia l  r isk,  nor 
d oes the fact of  being unmarried automatical ly p lace 
a minor at r isk .  

Sect ion 1 6(4) provides that an agreement by a minor  
to the voluntary surrender of g uard iansh ip of her  or 
his chi ld is val i d ,  and there is  no requ i rement that the 
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m i n o r  receive any i n d e p e n d e n t  l e g a l  adv ice  or 
c o u n se l l i n g  p r i o r  to  s i g n i n g  such a s u r re n d e r  of  
guardianship. What we are recommending is that th is 
sect i o n  be amended t o  prov i d e  t h at a v o l u n tary 
surrender signed by a minor not be val id u n less the 
m i nor has received i ndependent legal advice prior to 
the s ign ing of the voluntary surrender of guard ianship.  
That is ,  a cert ificate must accompany the voluntary 
surrender agreement. 

We would also further recommend that consideration 
be given to amending the proposed b i l l  to provide that 
no voluntary surrender of guardianshi p  is val id u nless 
accompanied by a cert ificate of i ndependent legal 
advice, regard less of the age of the parent .  We feel 
that being aware and making sure that you are aware 
of your r ights is someth ing that is necessary. 

In sect ion 1 7(f), in the ch i ld  in need of protection,  
the section itself makes reference to, if the chi ld refuses 
or is unable to provide adequately for the health needs 
of herself or her ch i ld ,  the fact t hat the definit ion or 
statement does not include a male person is  one that 
we would l i ke to see amended , so that it would  include 
h imself or herself or h is/her ch i ld .  

I n  sect ion 50(2), the support for  transit ional p lann ing ,  
in  Sect i o n  50 ,  t h e  p r o p osed act prov ides t h at 
guardianship by an agency automatical ly expires upon 
the marriage of a minor or when the m inor turns 1 8 .  
H owever, t h e r e  i s  prov is ion  that the agency may 
cont inue to provide care and maintenance to its former 
ward between 18 and 2 1  years of age, if unmarried. 

We recommend that this section be amended to 
p rovide that where an order of permanent guardianship  
expires as a result of  the marriage of  the ward or the 
ward attai n i ng the age of majority, ongoing assistance 
m ay be provided by the agency unt i l  the former ward's 
21st b i rthday, regard less of the marita l  status of the 
former ward. Again ,  marital status should not be a 
p r o h i b i t o r  t o  access t o  c o n t i nu i n g  care a n d  
maintenance. 

We have a n u m ber of recommendations on the 
section around adoptions. The proposed act provides 
t hat a husband and wife, or a man and woman who 
are not married but are cohabiting as spouses, or a 
s ing le adult may apply for an adoption p lacement by 
an agency. Under the present Chi ld  Welfare Act, only 
married couples or sing le adults may apply to an agency 
for adoption. The addit ion of the common-law status 
d oes i ncrease the classes of people that may apply for 
adopt ion .  H owever, the act d oes not address the issue 
of homosexuals or homosexual couples as being eligib le 
for adopt ion .  What we are recommending then in the 
recommendations to section 55,  58 and so forth ,  are 
as fol lows. 

We feel that the definit ion of "extended fami ly" i n  
section 55 should b e  amended to remove t h e  exclusion 
of homosexual couples by virtue of their not being 
spec i f i c a l l y  referred to in a re lat ions h i p  of  some 
permanence, and thus remove discriminat ion on the 
basis of sexual orientation . 

Section 58 again provides that a Consent to Adoption 
can b e  s igned by a m in o r  a n d  is va l i d. O u r  
recommendation is  consistent with a former one, and 
we would l i ke the Consent to Adoption not to be val id 
u n less accompanied by a cert i ficate of independent 
l e g a l  a d v i ce.  We f u r t h e r  recom mend ag a i n  that 
consideration be g iven by the committee to amend the 
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act to provide that no Consent to Adoption is val id ,  
u nless accompanied by a certificate of i ndependent 
legal advice, regard less of age. 

In sections 66, 67,  68,  69,  70 and 72, we would  
recommend that the  defin i t ion of common-law spouses 
in  these sections of the proposed act be amended to 
include a l l  common-law couples, whether heterosexual 
or homosexual, and that the definit ion be in accordance 
with the un iform definit ion of common-law relationships 
to be appl icable to a l l  Man itoba statutes. 

Our last recommendation deals with the adoption of 
an immigrant chi ld .  In this section,  it does not specifical ly 
provide that common-law spouses are e l ig ib le for the 
adoption of an immigrant chi ld al ready in  Canada. We 
would  recommend that th is  section be amended to 
provide that the same classes of prospective appl icants 
ought to be entitled to apply for i nternational  adoptions 
or the adoption of an immigrant chi ld,  as for any other 
types of adoptions under th is  act.  

Those, i n  summary, then are our recommendations. 
We thank you for the opportun ity to appear and would 
urge the committee to g ive serious considerat ion to 
the amendments we h ave recommended . 

Thank you . 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are t here any questions for Ms.  
Lucas? 

M rs .  Smith? 

H O N .  M .  S MITH: I n  your  reco mmendat ion  about  
reporting a l l  births to m inors,  whether they ' re married 
or  not,  are you i mplying that you think a social worker 
should visit every minor who g ives b i rth, regard less of 
marital status? 

MS. D. LUCAS: We toyed with the idea, q u ite frank ly, 
of recommending that th is  section be deleted in that 
the assum ption of minors with regard to their ab i l ity 
to parent but decided that since the act provides for 
various services to m inors who become parents, to be 
consistent, marital status ought not to stand in  the way 
- so ,  yes. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are t here any further quest ions? 
Seeing none, I would l ike to thank you, Ms.  Lucas, for 
taking the t ime to come here today. 

MS. D. LUCAS: Thank you. 

MR. C HAIRMAN: Mr. Bi l l  Mart in .  Tim M aloney or Susan 
Devine. 

MS. 5. DEVINE: Thank you , M r. Chairman. 
I 'm Susan Devine, and I ' l l  be presenting some remarks 

on behalf of the Northwest Chi ld  and Fami ly Service 
Agency. I ' m  sorry, I don ' t  h ave a formal brief, but these 
remarks are the result of a joint board-staff committee 
of our agency. 

Firstly, I would l i ke to start off by saying that our 
committee found many posit ive changes in  the act , j ust 
by way of example,  the potential for an order removing 
an abusive parent from a home, the increased ab i l ity 
for c h i l d re n ' s  v iews to be rep rese n t e d , e t c .  B u t  
essential ly, I ' m  going t o  confine m y  remarks th is morning 
to the areas of concern that we have with respect to 
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the act, rather than deal ing with a l l  the positive th ings 
that we might  be able to comment on .  

So turn ing to the fi rst area of concern and looking 
at the act , Part I ,  Admin istrat ion,  we have some real 
concerns with respect to the tenor of the act regarding 
the role of the d irectorate and the role of the board . 
In part icular, I d raw your attention to section 7( 1 )  which 
sets out the duties of the agencies and commences 
by saying,  "According to stand ards establ ished by the 
d irector and subject to the authority of the d irector, 
every agency shal l  . . . "an d  then the dut ies are 
del ineated . 

N ow we recognize a need for consistent standards 
throughout the province, but we feel the sect ion as 
worded incorporates a discretionary standard , and g ives 
it a lmost the force of law in terms of interpret ing the 
dut ies of the agency. We feel that it would be more 
appropriate, g iven the weight that this section g ives to 
the standards set by the d i rectorate, to del ineate in  
the act itself a p lann ing  process for  arriving at  the 
standards needed , and also de l ineat ing the role of the 
boards and the agencies as a whole i n  the context of 
setting  these standards. We think that th is is a needed 
a d d i t i o n  to t h e  act , a n d  we ' d  ask t h a t  s e r i o u s  
considerat ion be g iven to amending t h e  act to set out 
some kind of p lann ing process. 

Secondly, with respect to the role of the boards, i n  
terms of  the  section which al lows the  boards of  d i rectors 
to be repl aced by Cabinet as h appened with respect 
to the Ch i ldren 's  Aid Society of Winn ipeg , our board 
and our agency recognizes government concern for 
maximum accountabi l ity by boards and the need for 
the government to be able to take extraordinary steps 
where warranted . We are not saying the government 
should not have the power to remove boards, but we 
think that there is a need for some form of due p rocess 
in terms of the procedu re. 

I n  t h i s  reg a r d , we wou l d  r ec o m m e n d  t h at 
consideration be g iven to a system somewhat l ike the 
Ontario Act , where there are criteria and a p rocess 
when th is  becomes necessary that these k inds of 
extraordin ary steps be taken. 

Section 22  of The Child and Family Services Act of 
Ontario ( 1 984) ind icates, for example, that the M i nister 
must act on reasonable grounds of belief that an agency 
is not provid ing service in accordance with the act , or 
is breaching regu lat ions,  or is i n  some way violating 
their responsibi l it ies. The Min ister who wishes to take 
th is  extraord inary step must n otify the agency. There 
is a wait ing period and at the end of that t ime,  i f  the 
agency requests a hearing ,  the Min ister or the Cabinet 
appoints one or more persons  to conduct a hearing .  
I n  the meantime, the  M i n ister has ,  because of  course 
this whole process of having a hearing may take some 
t ime, extraordinary interim powers if there is a serious 
situation to be able to step in  and take over pending 
the hearing .  

We recommend that th is  k ind of  process is less 
d raconian than the process that is set out in our act 
m a¥ appear to be. l t  has the appearance of being less 
arbitrary and less open to potential abuse. 

One other sma l l  po int  under  the Admin istrat ion 
section refers to section 6(2). We note that u nder the 
exist ing act , the Min ister is the person to whom the 
appl ication for i ncorporation by an agency is made, 
and i t 's  a power of the Min ister to i ncorporate. The 
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new act changes that to the Lieutenant-Governor-in­
Counci l ,  and we were unable to d iscern any pol icv 
reason .  lt seemed to us a more u nwieldy process , and 
we just had a q uest ion about why that change was 
made.  

Wit h  respect to Part 1 1  of the act and , i n  part icular, 
sect ion 9( 1 ), that section del ineates services to fami l ies 
in  the fol lowing words: "A member of a fami ly may 
apply to an agency for and shall receive from the agency 
cou n sel l i n g ,  g u i dance,  s u pport ive,  educat ional  and 
emergency shelter services i n  order to aid i n  the 
resolut ion of  fami ly matters which if unresolved may 
create an environment not suitable for normal ch i ld  
development or i n  which a ch i ld  may be at  r isk of  
abuse."  

We recogn ize what we bel ieve to be the rationale 
beh ind  that section but ,  as a service provided , we have 
some concerns with respect to the h igh standard of 
statutory ob l igat ion that is  i mposed on the agency by 
the very broad word ing  of the sect ion .  For example,  
the defin it ion of "fami ly"  i n  the defin it ion section of 
the act is extremely broad . Any member of the fami ly, 
inc lud ing a nephew and all the extended members, 
m ay a p p a re n t l y  a p p l y  t o  a n  agency. There is a 
mandatory d uty on the agency to provide, it appears 
to us,  ". . . and shal l receive from the agency " .  The 
section is  so broad that it  seems to us that, arguably, 
people may be able to seek from us,  for example,  
shelters for battered women in  the sense that is arguably 
someth ing that would aid in the resolut ion of fami ly  
m atters  a n d ,  i f  i t 's  u n reso lved , i t  may c reate a n  
environment not suitable for normal chi ld development, 
etc. 

So what we would recommend is that, if the words 
"and shal l  receive" are deleted ,  i t  would st i l l  state the 
aims of what a fami ly  should receive from the agency, 
but may not create th is  possibly dangerous statutory 
obl igat ion i n  terms of the agency. We would  feel frank ly  
that u n less that is  deleted we would  perhaps have to 
ask for a commensurate open-ended budget from the 
government to contemplate any service that may be 
requested u n der this k ind  of section.  

Just i n  that regard , I would l ike to point out that the 
Northwest Ch i ld  and Fami ly Services Agency which 
services the North End of the c ity, our caseload has 
doubled since Apr i l 1 st .  We feel that with th is kind of 
provision there is much more potential for people 
seeking a wide range of services which we would be 
happy to provide i f  we h ave the resources. 

Moving on to Part I l l  and the abuse registry in  section 
19,  we bel ieve that the i dea of an abuse reg istry is  a 
good idea and we are i n  agreement with it ,  but we 
have some concerns with respect to the part icular 
manner i n  which the act contemplates this being set 
up .  

For  example,  we have a concern w i th  respect to  
section 1 9(2) ,  wh ich  says t hat: "An agency sha l l  report 
any information respecting  suspected abuse of a ch i ld  
t o  t h e  d i rector  w h o  s h a l l  m a i n t a i n  a reg i ster f o r  
recording t h e  i nformation . "  We feel that "suspected 
abuse" is a term that is  extremely broad, and may be 
i nterpreted very widely from agency to agency or 
i nd iv idual to i nd ividual .  We also have a concern that 
there is no procedu re set out in t he act for gett ing  
o ne's name off the registry. So we feel that w i th  these 
b road criteria for gett i n g  onto the registry and no 
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procedure in  the act for gett ing off, it cou ld  well lead 
to an abuse of parents ' r ights. 

We feel that this has practical concerns for the agency, 
too. If the i nformation is not tested and rel iable, it is 
less useful  for our social  workers. The cred ib i l ity of the 
reg istry wil l  be i n  issue and wil l be less usefu l for the 
system as a whole. 

So we would recommend that there be some control 
over who can put names on the registry. We wou ld 
recommend that the names be accessed through the 
d i rectors of agencies only, and th is  wou ld operate as 
an i nternal screening mechanism. We would recommend 
that outside agencies such as pol ice and hospitals not 
be able to put names on the registry, but that all 
report ing should be at least through the local agency. 

We woul d  also recommend that considerat ion again 
be g iven to looking at the provisions of the Ontario 
act . In the Ontario act , abuse must be verified abuse, 
and that's verified by an i nternal agency invest igat ion.  
So it doesn't have to be after there has been an actual 
convict ion reg istered , but just after there has been at 
least an i nternal agency i nvestigation which satisfies 
the agency. There is  also a procedure for an i ndividual 
who has been notif ied that their name is  on the l i st to 
request the deletion of the name and, u l t imately, to 
have recourse to the courts to have their name removed. 

We bel ieve that th is  would  ensure care on the part 
of i n -putt ing agencies i f  the i nformation were subject 
to poss ib le  court scrutiny. We th ink  that th is  would lead 
overal l  to a more usefu l registry, because t here would 
be a h igher  standard i n  terms of  people putt ing names 
o n ,  names being taken off, the fact that it  can ultimately 
be overseen by the court . We th ink  that it i s  dangerous 
to have a statutory reg istry without these p rotect ions,  
and part icularly without any p rocedure set out for 
removing  n ames. 

Sect ion 37( 1 )(c) i s  a new provision which enables a 
judge or master of the court for the purposes of a 
hear ing u nder th is  part to accept as evidence a report 
completed by a du ly  qual if ied medical practit ioner, a 
dentist ,  psychologist or a registered social worker as 
evidence without p roof of the s ignature or authority of 
the person s ign ing it. 

We agree that dental reports should be adm issible 
i n  th is  way, as are presently medical reports, but we 
don't t h i n k  that the kind of opinion evidence that is 
offered i n  psychologists' reports or registered social 
worker reports should be adm itted in evidence without 
being tested under cross-exami nation.  

Even our social workers th ink  the section as d rafted 
is problematic in that it differentiates between different 
classes of social worker, registered social workers and 
other social workers. I am advised by them t hat the 
d ist i nct ion appears to be whether or not one has, 
prov ided one has the p rofess iona l  q u al i f icat i o n s ,  
regi stered with t h e  professional associat ion a n d  paid 
the fees. So it  may merely be a d i fference of whether 
or not someone has chosen to register. I k n ow for our 
agency, many of our workers would not be e l ig ible to 
be registered social workers, and it would create several 
classes of workers with i n  the agency. We would prefer 
that th is  section be deleted. 

With respect to section 45(3), th is  is  a new section 
which a l lows parents to apply to terminate an order 
of permanent g uardiansh ip  after one year has passed . 
Our agency th inks that i t 's  important that parents do 



Monday, 8 July, 1985 

have a r ight to apply if the ch i ld  has not been p laced 
for adoption ,  and there should be an opport u n ity for 
parents to apply to terminate an order of permanent 
guardianship. We just have a q uest ion with the one­
year period and the poss ib i l ity that that may be too 
short a t ime, part icu larly with respect to older ch i ldren. 

S imi lar ly, with respect to sect ion 54, which is  the 
rev iew by the d i rector  every 1 2  m o n t h s  of t h e  
permanency plans for the chi ldren w h o  are wards,  again 
we think this is a good i dea to have a ward review and 
are very supportive of the idea. But  i n  practical terms, 
g iven the exist ing  backlog that many of the agencies 
took over, we th ink  that there may be a need for at 
least a catch-up provision with respect to exist ing wards. 
it  may be practical for ch i ldren who become wards of 
the n ew agencies in the City of Win n ipeg in part icular, 
over t ime,  for there to be a ward review of them with in 
12 months, but I am advised that it may be a bit  
opt imistic with respect to the chi ldren who are presently 
on the caseloads. 

With respect to Part V of the act , on Adoptions,  we 
are very supportive of the fact that the prohib it ion and 
p lacement of chi l d ren outside of Canada has been 
maintained in the act , and we are happy to see - I 
bel ieve i t 's  section 66(6). But  we feel that the practical 
effect for a child being removed to another area of 
Canada may be just as d ramatic as being removed to 
the United States. We th ink  that p lacements outside 
of Manitoba should at least be cleared through the 
d irectorate, and not be made on an i nd iv idual  agency­
by-agency basis decision. So this is  an addit ional power 
or respo n s i b i l i t y  t h at w e ' re h a p p y  to g iv e  to the 
directorate. 

With respect to section 66( 1 ) ,  I would just echo the 
comments that the speaker before me, Donna Lucas, 
made with respect to the provis ion al lowing a man and 
woman who are not married but are cohabit ing to apply 
to adopt a chi ld .  Given the lengthy wait ing l ist  for 
adopt ion ,  th is may not be a practical problem , but we 
thi n k  that there is a need for some k ind of u niform 
def i n i tion of  c o m mo n - l aw spouse  i n  p r ov i n c i a l  
legislation. There should b e  some form o f  t i m e  l i mit. 
People should  not be in a posit ion ,  theoretical ly, to 
have been l iving together for a day at the t ime that 
they apply for an order of adoption. 

F inally section 73,  which is  the provision for subsid ized 
adopt ion , our agency is very much in support of. We 
thin k  that there are appropriate cases where ch i ldren 
wi l l  have specia l  needs, physical or mental condit ion ,  
which wi l l  make car ing for the chi l d  far  more expensive, 
or where there are s ib l ing  groups that should be 
adopted together. We th ink  that there should be that 
f lex ib i l ity for the d irectorate to authorize payment of 
a subsidy. I f  this section d oes remain in the act , which 
we strongly urge that it d oes, and is  passed , we would 
also hope that i t  would be proclaimed in  the very near 
future and at the same
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time as the rest of the act. 

Those are al l  the remarks I have. 
Tha n k  you very m u c h  for  t h i s o p p o rt u n i t y  of 

addressing you this morn ing. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: A re there any q uest ions for M s. 
Devine? 

Mrs. Smith. 

HON. M. SMITH: I ' m  very i nterested , l istening  to the 
presentation. I thin k  the comments show the importance 
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of our communi ty-based agencies and the i nsight 
acqu i red by the hundreds of hours that volunteers l ike 
Susan have been putt ing into the agencies. I ' m  very 
g ratefu l  for that. 

Again ,  we have noted your recommendations. With 
regard to the reg istry on chi ld  abuse, would  you agree 
with the reg istrat ion of ch i ldren who are suspected of 
being abused , but not of suspected abusers unt i l  such 
t ime as they were found gui lty or i nnocent? 

Then only the g u i lty ones would  be, i n  a sense, on. 
We' re reviewing how to handle this registry with a 
work ing g roup and are looking  to that type of an 
arrangement. 

MS. S. DEVINE: As I said ,  my remarks are the result 
of a committee of our board and staff, so I don't  real ly 
know how that committee would  respond. Personal ly, 
I haven' t  real ly thought through the ramificat ions of 
reg istering  the chi ldren as opposed to the parents. I 
don ' t  k now, i n  terms of the practical problems that I 've 
heard raised about being able to keep track of abusive 
parents, whether or not that would in fact assist the 
professionals to the extent that they requ i re. So I feel 
sort of hand icapped in terms of answering that question. 

HOIII. M. SMITH: Thank you .  

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions? 
Seeing none, then I would l ike to thank you, Ms. Devine, 
for taking the time to come today. 

MS. S. DEVINE: Thank you. 

MR. C H A I R MAN:  Don n a  Wiebe ,  is Don n a  Wiebe 
p rese n t ?  R o bert Dan ie ls ,  Robert Dan ie ls; Murray 
S incla ir, Murray S incla ir ;  Chief Ed Anderson ,  Chief Ed 
Anderson; Norma M cCormick, Norma McCormick. 

Ken Murdoch. 

MR. K. M U R D O C H: Thank you  very m u c h ,  M r. 
Chairman. 

I have provided copies. I ' l l  speak to the notes just 
to i nd icate that the Social Pol icy Formation Committee 
of the Social P lann ing Counci l  has reviewed the b i l l  
and ,  w i th  the concurrence of  the board , endorses the 
major thrusts of the b i l l  to enact a new statute around 
Child and Family Services, i n  Winn ipeg particu l arly for 
our concerns, and i n  Man itoba for a l l  of the c i t izens 
here. 

The following comments pick up some detai ls to which 
the council would  recommend further consideration 
before the bi l l  returns to the Legislature for third 
reading. I would deal with the major sections. 

In the Declarat ion of Pr incip les, this section is a 
s ignif icant d eparture from p revious enactments i n  
Canadian o r  provincial Legislatures. The Social Planning 
Counci l  is very supportive of such introductions, and 
would encourage more of th is type of i nnovation which 
g ives d i rection to the courts and admin istrators as to 
the intent of the legislators at the time new acts are 
added to the statutes of the province. 

The comments which fol low are suggestions for 
making this section somewhat better worded and 
consistent with other declarat ions having impact on 
our societies today. I f  the word ing  remains somewhat 
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s contained in the b i l l  at present,  we would suggest 
ome style changes but part icu larly a separat ion in 
'ri nciple 9 between the decisions to remove or p lace 
h i ldren based on the best interests of the chi ld and 
1e notion which refers to the fam i ly 's  f inancial  status. 
�e support "best interests" as being the test , whi le 
1ck of money i n  the fami ly i s  only one cause for potential 
emoval at present.  We think these two concerns are 
ot properly contained in  the same principle, and should 
Jrm two separate pr inc iples in  their own r ight .  

In a general  comment on the pr inc ip les, the counci l  
; of the mind that it would  be appropriate to use the 
best i nterests of the chi ld" terminology i n  the words 
•f "r ights " .  Part icular ly, the phraseology could  best 
lraw from the "Declaration of Rights of the Ch i ld ,"  
•rocla imed by the General Assembly of  the Un ited 
lations to keep the Manitoba statute i n  l ine with the 
1ternational standards. We have appended the 1 0  
•r i n c i p l es of  t h e  G e n e r a l  Assem b l y  f o r  you r 
:onsideration with reference to the "best interests of 
he ch i ld"  sections of both the pr incip les and the 
ol lowing section on best interests, section 2( 1 )(a) to 
h). We are i nterested that the entit lements that are 
sted there might  be a way of del ineat ing what we 
nean by "best i nterests".  We feel a reference to the 
o le  and expectat ions  of a f a m i l y  are useful a n d  
1ecessary t o  include i n  t h e  section on pr incip les as 
hey are now. 

I feel that there is an omission that occurs in the 
>efin it ions which the counci l  feels should be corrected.  
"he term "comm u n it ies" is used i n  the Pr incip les and 
tlsewhere as one of the p ivotal points of respons ib i l ity 
or promoting the best interests of chi ldren and families. 
rve would propose that the word "comm u n it ies" refers 
o several u nderstandings of the term,  inc lud ing not 
mly communit ies i n  the sense of neighbourhoods or 
1eographical areas, but a lso communit ies in  the sense 
•f cultural groups or aff in ity groups of several k inds.  

If  the term is meant only i n  the broader sense, as 
n "society," then the l atter term m ig h t  be m ore 
1ppropriate. On the other hand , we are support ive of 
he term having the connotat ions l isted above and 
vould , therefore, suggest that the term be included in 
he Definit ions section i n  order to g ive clar ity to its 
1sages in  the act. 

In Part I, on the Admin istrat ion,  we have a few 
:omments. This section is now somewhat stronger than 
ound i n  the current Child Welfare Act, but is consistent 
vith -that found in  other s imi lar legislat ion.  The reality 
s that, g iven the private nature of the service del ivery 
;ystem, it  is  necessary to spell out the powers of the 
lirector which may need to be exercised in  the event 
>f a conflict. 

In particular, the sections dealing with standards are 
Joth appropr iate and necessary. There are at present 
10 standards in many of the service areas, and they 
1re badly needed . lt  is  i mportant that the statute p lace 
1 duty u pon the d i rector to, in fact , develop and ut i l ize 
;uch standards. 

H owever, there needs to be checks and balances to 
:he degree a d irector or others have power i n  the 
1dmin istration of any statute. In this regard , the counci l  
IYOuld  h igh ly recommend considerat ion of an appeal 
Jrocedure should there be d isputes i n  the conduct of 
the d i rector, p a rt i c u l ar l y  i n  reference to t h e  
:leve l o p m e n t ,  est a b l i s h m e n t  a n d  c o m p l i a n c e  to  
;tandards mentioned i n  sections 4( 1 )(d )  and (e). 
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In fact , the absence of an overal l  appeal procedu re 
is an item which the council would l ike to see addressed 
before the b i l l  gains f inal  read ing .  In this regard, the 
counci l  would point the legis lators to the d i scussion 
and recommendations around this matter, as contained 
in the Report of the Task Force on Social Assistance 
of 1 983.  We are deal ing with ind ividuals,  that is ch i ldren 
and members of fami l ies as well as agencies mandated 
to del iver services, al l  of whom should have a reasonable 
recourse to q u ick and not costly appeal procedures 
should the admin istrat ion of an act be perceived as 
unduly harsh or misdirected. Our reading of the present 
b i l l  leaves us without a sense that appeals have been 
considered and al lowed for explicit ly for just such 
occasions throughout the b i l l .  

The inc lus ion of  an appeals section would also 
respond to concerns raised publ icly about the powers 
of the d i rector, section 4(2). G iven the duties outl ined 
in section 4( 1 ), we feel that this section g ives the 
necessary powers to the d irector to carry them out. If 
used badly, there is a lways the pol it ical advocacy route 
by agencies themselves. But the counci l  is of the mind 
that a logical and practical appeals procedu re woul d  
be even more appropriate for provid ing checks and 
balances i n  th is and other i tems contained i n  the b i l l .  

I m ight  j ust mention that I th ink The Day Care Act 
might  be l ooked at in terms of an appeal procedure 
as wel l ,  but I 'm not sure. 

In regard to the powers of d irectors of incorporated 
bodies delegated by the d i rector to perform his duties, 
the council was concerned that the exist ing section 
6( 1 0 )  is  unnecessari ly l imit ing.  We would recommend 
a further clause, such as wording to this effect, ". . . 
and to undertake other duties ind icated by the by-law 
of the agency which are not in conflict with the intent 
of this act . "  This would al low an agency to do things 
through other fund ing which m ay well enhance its role 
in provid ing Chi ld  and Fami ly  Services. 

A complementary problem arises with the wording 
of a fol lowing section - that is  6( 1 2) - in  reference to 
agencies recei v i n g  other f u n d i n g  which may h ave 
consequences at the d issolution of an agency. As these 
agencies are to be incorporated under The Corporations 
Act as non-profit organizations, the council feels section 
6( 12)(b)  is in  confl ict with The Corporations Act , which 
requi res outstanding assets of a non-profit organization 
to be transferred to another non-profit organization of 
like purposes. As it stands, article 6( 1 2)(b) requires such 
assets to be assumed by the government, and is not 
l ikely to be appreciated by other funders like the Federal 
G overn m e n t  - I t h i n k  of I n d i a n  agencies  - a n d  
foundations.  We would ask further review o f  t h e  article 
i n  reference to section 6(4) regarding precedence of 
th is act over The Corporations Act in  l ight of the 
potent ial mult iple funding sources to the new agencies. 

Indeed , section 6( 1 2) may be totally redundant in 
that the d i rector can order an agency to fol low pol icy, 
can appoint a new board if it does not follow pol icy, 
and can cause a new agency to come into being .  
Perhaps th is  section wou ld  best be worded to cover 
the case where the authorization of the d irector to 
perform duties has been withdrawn for whatever reason .  
I n  such a case, it  would b e  pert inent t o  p u t  t he onus 
on the d i rector - that is the government - to h ave made 
provision for the continuation of Chi ld  and Fam i ly 
Services. 
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The counci l  has two comments to offer regard ing 
section 7( 1 ), Duties of  agencies. The fi rst has to do 
wi th  the language of "shal l "  in  reference to subsection 
(a) where agencies are now required to "resolve" 
problems in  the social and commun ity environment.  
We think it more appropriate that the intent is to 
"address" those problems, much as we would hope 
that agencies coul d  resolve social problems. 

The second comment refers to a previous suggestion, 
namely, giving the abi l ity of agencies to become involved 
in other actions pertain ing to chi ld and fami ly  wel l ­
being as long as such is i n  conformity with  the intent 
of th is  act. Therefore, an additional subclause (q )  could 
be added which does not l imit the scope of the agencies 
to this act , provided such actions do not affect dut ies 
prescribed under the act . 

In Part 1 1 ,  Services to Fami l ies, t here are a few 
comments .  The sect i o n s  d e a l i n g  w i t h  v o l u n t ary 
surrender of  guardianship by a mother, inc lud ing minors, 
offer one concern to the counci l .  In sections 1 6(5)  and 
(6), the concern is for the care of tiny and often medically 
fragile babies. lt is wel l  accepted that infants, particularly 
those at risk, need care, nurture and a consistent 
environment. 

The way th is section reads, it seems l ikely that the 
babies m ay well have to stay in hospital for up  to two 
weeks for essential ly legal and social reasons.  l t  should 
be possible to place healthy i nfants qu ickly into h igh­
qual!ty, special foster care homes whi le the other details 
are being attended to.  l t  would be appropriate to h ave 
maybe a "notwithstanding clause" where the i mport 
of section 1 6  is being attended to,  but which al lows 
the director or  agency to see to the proper nurture and 
bonding needs of i nfants in  the immediate post-natal 
period tor healthy chi ldren.  

In Part I l l ,  u nder Chi ld  Protect ion,  the counci l  would 
like further review of section 1 9(2), Report of Abuse, 
as it now includes suspected abuse as well as confirmed 
cases. The requ i rement to keep a register under the 
current explosion of suspected abuse cases suggests 
such a duty may be either u nenforceable or  leave 
agencies wide open to legal problems. We would 
propose at least a mechanism for purging n ames from 
the register based upon a t ime l imit ,  possibly concurrent 
with the time frame under the abuse protocols now in 
force. In short, the register should be for confirmed 
abusers and, possibly only on a l im ited t ime basis, for 
'suspected' abusers. 

Section 20( 1 )  is  an excellent section,  a l lowing courts 
to move the alleged abuser out of the home rather 
than the chil d .  The d ifficulty is that t here is a seven­
day waiting period for this to happen. Is it not possible 
to get a temporary order to remove the al leged abuser 
and then have the requirement of having a court hearing 
within seven d ays to decide on  cont inuat ion? We are 
talking here about protection of a chi ld which is not 
being given for seven days or more accord ing to the 
present clauses in th is sect ion.  

The council has an observation and recommendation 
with regard to the sections on permanent guardianships 
(Sections 45 and subsections t hereto). In the interests 
of the child for stability and predictabil ity over the long 
term,  one questions the appropriateness of potential ly 
opening the planning of future care once a year to 
court processes. Such may spur agencies to do decent 
permanency plann ing ,  but it may be more to the point 
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to have a jud icial review of a l l  permanent wards in  
whose favour  no adoption plan has been registered 
with in  one year of the permanent order. These would 
be appropriate cases for a jud icial option,  to h ave the 
power to reconvene the hearing for a permanent order. 
In this way, the reconvening becomes a function of the 
agency's fai lure to plan appropriately. 

In Part IV, u nder Chi ldren in Care, the council is very 
supportive of the work ings of th is section, particu larly 
in the flexib i l ity it proposes for overcoming current 
p lanning problems around the age of majority issues 
(section 50(2). Section 5 1 (2) is one instance where an 
administrative review procedu re is outl ined for those 
appeal ing arbitrary agency actions revolving around 
foster parents. Our concern about appeals, stated 
earl ier, would wish other than i nternal system reviews 
in cases warranting a completely outside opinion of 
system decisions. 

Part V, u nder Adoptions. Section 6 1 (7) causes the 
council some concern if it is interpreted that a biolog ical 
parent may not leave an estate or otherwise confer 
g ifts upon a biological chi ld which has been adopted . 
We' re not sure whether that's the proper interpretation 
or  not. 

The council  would l i ke to see more consistency 
between stipulations for extended family adoptions and 
private adoptions (sections 68 and 69, respectively). lt 
appears to us that a 1 2-month wait ing period for 
extended fam i l y  adopt ions c o u l d  be an excessive 
wait ing period . What is the status of the chi ld i f  such 
an order is not appl ied for within those 1 2  months? 
Should there not be a penalty for fai lure to apply? 
P rivate adoption procedures seem to be much more 
detailed and expl icit than those for extended family 
adoptions and for reasons that are unknown to us. 

Part VI, under Confidential ity. This section m akes 
mention of the primary duty of the chi ld caring agencies 
and their agents to maintain confidential ity in al l  matters 
u n der  t h e  act , b u t  p resc r i bes no pena l ty  for 
transgressions. There should be a requirement for oaths 
of confidentiality and penalties for breaches thereof. 

In conclusion ,  the current b i l l  has incorporated many 
of the suggestions and concerns registered by the 
counci l  and other bodies in  the community dur ing the 
consultation process leading to this point. l t  is a good 
act and is a substantial improvement over the old Chi ld 
Welfare Act . 

However, a new act wi l l  br ing with it new problems. 
One i n  particular is that there is l ikely to be greatly 
increased legal fees associated with elements of the 
new act , for good reasons, too. l t  m ay be appropriate 
to consider whether there should be a duty placed upon 
Legal Aid, for instance, to provide duty counsel to 
agencies and wards to keep these costs reasonable. 
There are also substantial new workloads associated 
with i ncreased incidence of abuse and post-adoption 
service requests, as contained i n  the act. In passing 
the new act, one hopes the province recognizes that 
the act itself places new demands upon agencies and 
th is will mean new costs. 

Thank you . 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are there any questions for Mr. 
M u rdoch? 

M rs.  Smith. 
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iON. M. SMITH: Again ,  I appreciate the very thoughtful 
Jresentat ion .  I g uess we have a l itt le d i fferent legal 
nterpretat ion .  Others are issues that we may take a 
ittle l onger t ime to review, but again I ' d  l i ke  to put the 
;ame q uest ion I put to the previous speaker on an 
1buse reg ist ry. Wou l d  you s u p port  reg ist rat ion  of 
�hi idren who are suspected of being abused , but not 
Jf suspected abusers? 

IIR. CHAIRMAN: M r. M u rdoch. 

IIR. K. MURDOCH: I don't k now a l l  the ramificat ions 
Jf that ,  except that I would th ink that an abuse regist ry 
s for the abuser and what would you do with ch i ldren 's  
�ames on that? 

Our  major concern though I think is  that there was 
not a way of purging that l ist and that got us i nto the 
field of saying suspected abusers cou ld be put on the 
l ists and on forever;  and that there is  a protocol under 
Nay for review of cases. At the conclusion of that 
protocol p rocedure, a decision is usual ly made and 
that shou ld  therefore ind icate whether a name stays 
on a l ist or  not, but I ' m  not sure about the purpose 
of the ch i ldren.  I ' m  l ike Susan;  I ' m  not sure what the 
impl icat ions of that would  be. 

HON. M. SMITH: it 's a complex area. There's a group 
that are report ing to us. What we hope to do is  handle 
the issue i n  an admin ist rat ive way th is year with a view 
to see if it's more appropriate to be in  legislation another 
year. 

Chi ldren are abused by d i fferent persons.  That 's  one 
of the rat ionales, but thank you for your comments. 

MR. K. MURDOCH: I don't know whether the act or 
whether the regulations should have i t ,  but the q uestion 
of purging that l i st is  i mportant. There is no mechanism 
for getting off. 

HON. M. SMITH: We agree and would  handle it through 
regulat ions for this year. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are t here any further questions for 
M r. M u rdoch? 

Seeing none, I would l ike to thank you for taking the 
t ime to come today. 

Sharon Taylor-Henley, DeWayne Ward,  Rene Toup i n ,  
Chief Rodney S pence or J i m  Mair, or Mercredi Ovide. 

That completes the l ist of people I have. I cou ld go 
back and ca l l  once aga in  those who have not been 
p resent earlier today. 

A MEMBER: Excuse me, you had cal led DeWayne 
Ward .  Mr. Ward is  just arr iving short ly. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: DeWayne Ward  w i l l  be arr iv i n g  
shortly? H ow shortly? 

A MEMBER: Two m i n utes, three m inutes. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Okay. I ' l l  just go through the l ist one 
more time of the people who were not present earl ier. 

Edward Moscovitch , B i l l  Mart in ,  Donna Wiebe, Robert 
Daniels, M urray Sincla ir, Ch ief Ed Anderson ,  Norma 
M cCormick ,  Sharon Taylor-Henley, Rene Toup in ,  C hief 
Rodney S pence. 
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I understand DeWayne Ward will be coming short ly. 
What's the wi l l  of the committee? Wait? The committee 
w i l l  recess then for a few minutes. 

M rs. Hammond.  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: I suggest we recess for five 
m i nutes. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: A five minute recess. I s  that agreed ? 
(Agreed) 

RECESS 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Order please. I u nderstand that one 
of the people has come we've been waiting for is Sharon 
Taylor-Henley. 

' M S .  S. TAVLOR-HE N L E Y :  G o o d  m o r n i n g ,  M r. 
Chairperson ,  M adam M i nister and members of the 
committee. 

I ' m  here on behalf of the School of Social Work,  
U n iversity of Manitoba. On behalf of the school , I ' d  l ike 
to  thank you for th is opportunity to speak on this 
i mportant bi l l .  

We' re aware that t h e  bi l l  h a s  been over three years 
in the making,  that the consultat ion p rocess involved 
i n  i t s  deve l o p m e n t  has been extens ive .  I n  o u r  
o b servat i o n s  of the  p rocess we h ave n o t i ced t h e  
sensit ivity a n d  responsiveness o f  t h e  government t o  
t h e  concerns o f  professionals. We th ink  t h e  result is a 
b i l l  which truly deserves the t it le,  " Fami ly  and Chi ldren 
Services Act . "  

We' re very p leased t o  fin d  a statement o f  pr incip les 
in the proposed act . The pr incip les provide a sound,  
p h i l os o p h ica l  f ramework for  t h e  d e v e l o pment  of  
s u p por t ive ,  comprehens ive serv ices ,  w h i ch are 
developmental in  the sense of supporting and fostering 
the normal development of a l l  ch i ldren,  and preventive 
i n  the sense of avoid ing,  where possible, t he placement 
of the ch i ld outside his own home. 

The formal recognit ion of community responsibi l ity 
to promote the best interests of ch i ldren and fami l ies 
opens the door for the development of a broad range 
of creative community-in it iated services. We also note 
the sensit ive attention g iven to t he Indian community. 
Th is  is part icularly evident in the defin i t ion of the best 
i nterests of the ch i ld ,  the inclusion of cultural and 
l i nguistic heritage. 

The bill is forward i n  so many areas that we were a 
l ittle b it  surprised that the provision for subsidized 
a d o pt i o n , p assed severa l  years ago a n d  never 
proclaimed , has been deleted from the bi l l .  it 's replaced 
by a very narrow provis ion.  We u rge consideration of 
re i n statement of the o r i g i n a l  s u bs i d ized adopt i o n  
p rovision a n d  i t s  i mmediate proclamation.  W e  shoul d  
not lose sight o f  the fact that t h e  ch i ld ,  as cl ient, 
deserves opt imum service. Subsidy would mark a shift 
in emphasis from service to the prospective adoptive 
parents to the chi ld as pr imary rec ip iant of service. 

In summary, we are p leased that the M in ister h as 
brought forward such a comprehensive bil l .  it clearly 
meets a number of the standards of quality ch i ld welfare 
legislation , which have been outl ined by John McDonald 
of the University of Brit ish Columbia, School of Socia l  
Work . Most specifically, it recognizes that apprehension 
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and placement of a chi ld outside h is own home is 
analogous to a del icate surgical  operat ion on h is l i fe .  
Accordingly, it supports chi ld welfare personnel to work 
w i t h  c h i l d re n  a n d  t h e i r  fam i l ies  in t h e i r  h o m e  
environment. We look forward t o  t h e  services that such 
a framework provides for. 

Thank you very much.  

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are there any quest ions for Ms .  
Taylor-Henley? 

M rs.  Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I just wanted to thank Ms. Taylor­
Henley very much for her presentat ion .  I understand 
the feel ing on the adoption issue.  You do recogn ize 
that we are allowing it in some circumstances? 

MS. S. TAYLOR-HENLEY: Yes. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are there any other q uestions? 
Seeing none, then I would l ike to thank you , Ms.  Taylor­
Henley, for taking  the t ime to come today. 

Is DeWayne Ward present; DeWayne Ward? Are there 
any other members of the publ ic  who have come today 
to make presentat ions on B i l l  1 2 ?  

Seeing none, what is t h e  wi l l  o f  the committee? 
Clause-by-clause? 

That completes the l ist of presentations from the 
public. Clause-by-clause, Bil l  No.  1 2 .  

MR. H .  ENNS: I suggest page-by-page, M r. Chairman . 

MR. C HAIRMAN: Page-by-page? Page 1 ,  are there 
any amendments? Page 1 - pass; Page 2 - pass; Page 
3 - M rs. Smith .  

H ON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT the definit ion of "court" in the proposed section 

1 of Bil l  12, The Chi ld and Fami ly Services Act , be 
amended by str ik ing out the word and f igures, " Part 
I l l "  i n  t h e  1 st l i n e  of s u b -c l a u s e  ( i )  t hereof  a n d  
substitut ing therefor the words a n d  f igures " Parts I l l  
a n d  VI" . 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion on the proposed 
amendment? 

M rs.  Hammond . 

MRS. G. HAMMOND: I wonder if the M i n ister could 
explain the change. 

HON. M. SMITH: l t  would al low the Provincial  Court 
Judges and Queen's Bench to rule on access to records 
and confidential ity, etc. 

MR. C HAIRMAN: Page 3, any other amendments? 
Page 3 ,  as amended - pass. 

Pages 4 to 1 1  were each read and passed. 
Page 12 - M rs.  Smith.  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT proposed subsection 7( 1 )  of B i l l 1 2  be amended 

by: 
(a) repeal ing clause (i) and substitut ing therefor 

the fol lowing clauses: 
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( i )  provide adoption services where appropriate 
for ch i ldren in its permanent care; 

( i . 1 )  provide post-adoption services to famil ies 
and adults; and 

(b) by adding thereto, i mmediately after clause 
(o) thereof, the fol lowing clause: 

(o . 1 )  maintain such records as are required for 
the admin istration or enforcement of any 
provision of th is Act or the regu lat ions. 

lt c lar if ies the d i fference i n  service to adults, as 
opposed to services for adopting a chi ld,  and clearly 
requ ires the agency to maintain records suggested by 
the Ch i ldren in Care A lumni .  

M R .  C HAIRMAN: Any d iscussion of  the amendment? 
M r. B i rt .  

MR. C. BIRT: Why the separation i n  the clause ( i)? 

HON. M. SMITH: l t  c larifies the d i fference i n  service 
to adults, as opposed to services for adopt ing a ch i ld .  

MR. C HA I R M A N :  Any f u r t h e r  d iscuss ion  o n  the 
p r oposed m o t i o n ?  Pass .  Page  1 2 ,  any  f u r t h e r  
admendments, d iscussion- pass. 

Page 13 - M rs.  Hammond.  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: M r. Chairman,  excuse me. Was 
th is  is the area that M r. M u rd och had suggested that 
there be appeal procedure i n  th is sect ion,  and was 
there going to be any consideration to add ing that? 

HON. M. SMITH: Yes,  we did look at the appeals 
q uest ion in depth and decided that it  was better to 
have an appeal procedure rather than a board . We' re 
concerned t hat the result would  be that al l  contentious 
issues would  end up  at an appeal board . We bel ieve 
child welfare is d i fferent than social assistance and day 
care in that confl ict is  almost between adults or agencies 
act ing on behalf of a ch i ld ,  whereas in the other cases 
i t 's  between recip ient and the agency. 

The problem is to get those act ing or say they' re 
act ing  on behalf of ch i ldren to accept responsib i l ity to 
resolve their d i fferences together, so the procedures 
requ i re consultat ion by the respective groups. If they 
cannot resolve the issue with i n  a t ime frame, they may 
refer it to the d irector who can set up a board , designate 
people.  There remains the Ombudsman , appeal to the 
M inister and appeal to the court .  We feel this procedure 
is most appropriate for th is type of confl ict. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Page 1 3 - pass. 
Page 14 - M rs. Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT the 2nd l ine  of 9( 1 ), that "shal l "  be changed 

to " may" . 
This is in response to the concern raised this morning 

by S usan Devine about the obl igation versus the attempt 
to resolve the issues, provide the service. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion of the proposed 
motion? 

Page 1 4 .  as amended - pass; Pages 15 to 19 were 
each read and passed . 
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Page 20 - M rs. Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT proposed subsection 1 6( 1 3 )  of B i l l  1 2  be struck 

out and the fol lowing subsection be substituted therefor: 

Action prior to accepting  surrender. 
1 6( 1 3).  Prior to accepting a surrender of guardianship 

under th is section ,  an agency shal l  explain fu l ly to the 
person considering surrenderin g ,  the effect of the 
agreement and shal l  advise that person of h is  or her 
r ight to have i ndependent legal advice and, after the 
execution of the agreement, a representative of the 
agency shal l  swear an aff idavit i n  prescribed form,  that 
the p rovisions that th is subsect ion have been compl ied 
with.  

Th is  clar ifies the aff idavit of execution and the r ights 
of a mother i n  voluntary surrender. it 's been suggested 
by various Ind ian organizations and in  the past by the 
Fami ly  Law Subsection and again today by a M iss 
Lucas. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion of the motion? 
Page 20 ,  as amended - p ass; Page 2 1 - pass; Page 

2 2 - pass. 
Page 23 - M rs. Hammond .  

MRS. G .  HAMMOND: Th is  is  the  area that deals with 
the registry. The Min ister had i n d icated that they were 
going to br ing in protection under regu lation . Would 
i t  not be better in  th is area to be br ing ing i n  an 
amendment to th is  b i l i to at least assure people gett ing 
the ir  names taken off a registry once they get on? 

HON. M. SMITH: There's  been a co-operat ive g roup 
working on th is issue and their i nterim report is  ready. 
i t 's our preference to work via reg ulations for the coming 
year and then to put it i nto legislat ive form .  The 
recommendations that we have received to date are 
sayin g  that we should record the ch i ld 's  name and not 
record the abuser's name u n less there has been a 
charge that has been proven.  

They a lso are working on a mechanism for  removing 
names from the record.  We just feel i t 's  premature to 
put it i nto leg is lat ive form. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any further d iscussion on Page 23? 
Pages 23 to Page 28 were each read and passed . 
Page 29 - M rs. Hammond.  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: M r. Chairman,  there had been 
a suggestion that the time l im i t  here was too short. 
Had any consideration been g iven to changing the t ime 
frame? This is in 29( 1 ). 

HON. M. SMITH: I ' m  sorry, I d idn ' t  hear the fu l l  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: Wel l ,  i nstead of 30 days or within 
such further period as the judge, magistrate, may allow, 
that the t ime be completed in six months. I was 
wondering if any consideration had been g iven to that. 

HON. M. SMITH: This is the same as the old act. This 
is the process at the start of a hearing .  There st i l l  is 
the six-month time frame for completion. We don't  yet 
have a mechanism for requ ir ing that courts complete 
with in a t ime frame, so we don't yet have a t ime frame 
for completion . 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Page 29- pass; Page 30- pass. 
Page 31 - M rs. Smith.  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
T H AT p roposed su bsect i o n  3 4 ( 2 )  of B i l l  1 2  be 

amended by adding thereto, at the end thereof, the 
words "and ,  if  the chi ld is  1 2  years of age or older, 
may order that the ch i ld  have the r ight to inst ruct the 
legal counsel " .  

This ensures t h e  chi ld n ot only has counse l ,  but also 
has the r ight to instruct counsel . i t 's  been suggested 
by the Ind ian organizations and Fami ly Law Subsection. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion of the proposed 
motion? Is it  agreed? (Agreed) Pass. 

Page 3 1 ,  as amended - pass. 
Page 32 - M rs. Hammond.  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: In 35 ,  it has been suggested 
that the cross-examination should be of parents and 
of case workers, I th ink the suggest ion was. The 
M in ister, I th ink  at the t ime,  had seemed in agreement 
with that. H as there been a provision to make a change? 

HON. M. SMITH: Because it is  our bel ief that it 's the 
social worker who is a lready a party to the action on 
behalf of the agency, they're already subjected to cross­
examinat ion.  So i t 's  u nnecessary to change the other 
expert evi dence clause. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Page 32 - M r. Penner. 

HON. R. PENNER: Fine,  I was just going to n ote that 
the only th ing i n  th is section 35 which is - you real ly 
wou ldn ' t  requ i re it  except for the last f ive words ,  "shal l  
be treated as a host i le witness ,"  because the agency 
can cal l  anyone it  chooses as a witness, whether a 
parent or a guardian or a social worker. But then they' re 
t h e i r  own w i tness ,  a n d  t hey can  o n l y  do d i rect 
exami nation.  This al lows them to cal l  someone who 
would ord inar i ly be subject only to d i rect exami nation, 
and a l lows them to cross-examine. 

q uestion . MRS. G. HAMMOND: So that covers it? 

MRS. G .  HAMMOND: I ' m  l oo k i n g  at just s u c h  
abbreviated notes here that I real ize n ow that when 
I ' m  l ooking at it that the suggestion had been that the 
appl ication be completed i n  six months, that a firm 
time be . . .  

HON. M. SMITH: I nstead of being 30 days. 
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HON. R. PENNER: Yes.  

MR. CHAIRMAN: Pages 32 to 43 were each read and 
passed . 

Page 44 - M rs .  Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
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T H AT p ro p o se d  s u bsect i o n  5 8 (  1 )  of  B i l l  1 2  be 
amended by add ing thereto,  immediately after the word 
"director" in clause (a) thereof, the words "who,  or an 
agency which,  has been g iven permanent guard iansh i p  
o f  a ch i ld either b y  voluntary surrender o f  g uard iansh ip  
or by an order of  the court" . 

This was a d raft ing error. The correction al lows 
agencies to provide consent for their  ch i ldren in care. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion on the proposed 
mot ion? Page 44, as amended - pass. 

Pages 45 to 51 were each read and passed . 
Page 52 - Mrs. Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT u n der section 66(6) that the word "Canada" 

be deleted, and - ( Interjection)  - wel l  all r ight ,  just 
the way I - " . . .  a ch i ld  outside of Manitoba with the 
written consent of the d i rector and outside of Canada, 
except by order of the Lieutenant-Governor-in-Counci l .  

A MEMBER: Could you read it as a whole then? 

HON. M. SMITH: Yes.  I left out one word . 
"An agency shal l  attempt to p lace al l  ch i ldren for 

the purposes of adoption f i rst in Manitoba and then 
elsewhere in Canada but an agency shall not p lace a 
ch i ld  outside of Manitoba except with the written 
consent of the d i rector or outside of Canada except 
by order of the Lieutenant-Governor-in-Counci l ."  

MR. C HAIRMAN: I 'm afraid I need the exact word ing 
of your amendment, rather than the correction as i t  
stands.  Do uou have an amendment? You have to read 
i t .  

HON. M. SMITH: Okay. I move 
THAT the proposed subsection 66(6) of B i l l  1 2  be 

amended by add ing  immediately after the word "chi ld" 
in the 4th l ine,  the words "outside of Manitoba except 
with the written consent of the d i rector, or" . 

MR. C H A I R M A N: I s  t here any d is c u s s i o n  of t h e  
proposed amendment? Page 5 2 ,  a s  amended - pass. 

Page 53- pass; Page 54- pass; Page 55- pass. 
Page 56 - Mrs. Smith . 

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
T H AT p r o posed s u b sect i o n  68(4 )  of  B i l l  1 2  be 

amended 
(a) by add i ng thereto, immediately after the word 

"satisfied" in the 2nd l i ne thereof, the words 
"as to the su itabi l ity of the appl icants and" ; 
and 

(b)  by str ik ing  out a l l  the words after the word 
"app l icant" i n  the 5th l ine thereof. 

MR. C H A I R M A N :  Is t here any d i scuss ion  on the  
proposed motion? Page 56 .  as  amended - pass. 

Pages 57 to 66 were each read and passed . 
Page 67 - Mrs. Hammond.  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: M r. Chairman, th is  morn inc  � -' 

Lugtig from the Manitoba Association of Social Workers 
raised concerns about the media presence. Th is is the 
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area I b e l ieve ,  7 5( 1 ) , t hat he was refe r r i n g  t o .  
Considering the concerns that he raised , has the 
M i n i ster  g iven any c o n s i d e rat i o n  t o  mak i n g  any 
amendments to th is  area? 

HON. M. SMITH: We thought the ind iv idual made very 
persuasive points th is  morn ing  but ,  because it has to 
do with court p rocedure, we feel that we cou ldn ' t  real ly 
alter th is  unt i l  we had taken t ime to consult with the 
courts. So we feel that th is is a procedure we can go 
with for this year, and consult for possible change next 
year. 

HON. R. PENNER: I would  just l i ke to note there has 
been g ratu itously a lot of work in recent days on the 
question of the courts and the media. I ' m  satisfied 
beyond any doubt that the proposal that was made 
woul d ,  in fact, be contrary to the Charter, just too 
sweeping in the way in which it  is proposed . A lot of 
thought has to be g iven to very specific k inds of 
l i m itat ions when you real ly i nterfere not only with 
freedom of the press but what is  closely associated 
with it, the r ight of the pub l ic  to know in most instances. 

N ow that r ight of the publ ic  to know about the 
openness and fairness of the system has to be tempered 
with privacy and the protection of dependent individuals. 
I th ink  everybody will accept that as a pr incip le ,  but 
it  wil l  take time to work it out i n  some detai l .  

MR. H .  ENNS: B u t  we' re passing leg islation i n  the 
i nterests of the ch i ld  here. 

HON. R. PENNER: That 's  right, and I th ink that t here 
is  adequate protect ion .  

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any further d iscussion of  Page 66? 
Mrs.  Hammond.  

MRS. G.  HAMMOND: I just have a further concerr 
here with the Attorney-General present. I hope that he 
has this brief, because the concerns really were ver) 
credi ble. I th ink that it 's a shame that we' re in a positior 
that we can ' t  protect the ch i ld  in better manner thar 
we' re doing, especial ly in  the courts, and that somethin� 
can 't be done very q u ickly about th is .  I hope that bott 
M i n isters wi l l  take th is i nto considerat ion and ge 
someth ing done tout de suite. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Page 66- pass; Page 67- pass. 
Page 68 - M rs .  Smith . 

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT proposed su bsections 76(5) and (6) of Bi l l  1 :  

b e  s t r u c k  o u t  a n d  t h e  f o l l o w i n g  s u b sect i o n s  b •  
su bstituted therefor: 

Exceptions. 
76(5) Su bsection (4) does not apply  to 

(a) any part of a record which was made v .r 
to the day th is section comes i nto force and 
which  d isc loses i nformation provided by 
another person about the subject of the 
record, u n less the other person consents to 
qccess be'rr ·· iven;  

i b)  a sc<Hd w, ""� � relates to se: ' 1ces pr � V�ded 
u n der Part l i ! ;  and 



Monday, 8 July, 1 985 

(c) a record which relates to the adoption of a 
ch i ld under Part V. 

Excerpted Summary. 
76(6) Where the d i rector or an agency refuses 

to g ive access to part of a record under 
clause (5)(a) ,  the d i rector or agency shal l ,  
upon t h e  written request o f  a n  adult person 
who would  otherwise be entit led to be 
g iven access to that part of the record 
under subsection (4), p rovide the person 
w i t h  an excerpted s u m mary  of  t h e  
i nformat ion provided by t h e  other person .  

Preparat ion o f  Summary. 
76(6. 1 )  W h ere an excerpted s u m m a ry i s  

provided under subsect ion ( 6 ) ,  it shal l  
be prepared by the person who provided 
the i nformation,  i f  that person is avai lable 
and wil l ing to do s<J, but otherwise it shal l  
be prepared as d i rected by the d i rector 
or agency. 

MR. C HAIRMAN: Is there any discussion of the motion? 
Mrs.  Hammond.  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: Possib ly the M i n ister cou ld 
expla in . 

HON. M. SMITH: The first change al lows greater access 
to records by former c l ients . .  Th is  was suggested by 
the Ch i ldren in Care A lumn i .  l t  also makes the section 
consistent with Freedom of I nformat ion,  as amended . 
The 76(6) change, the word ing is clarif ied . i t 's  main ly  
a d raft i n g  p r o b l e m .  T h e  c h a n g e  to  7 6( 6 . 1 )  i s  as 
suggested by the Attorney-General ' s  Department to be 
consistent with The Freedom of I nformation b i l l .  

M R .  C H A I R M AN :  A n y  f u rt h e r  d is c u s s i o n  of  the  
proposed amendment? Pass. Page 68, as  amended ­
pass. 

Page 69 - M rs .  Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT subsection 76(8)  of B i l l  12 be struck out and 

the fol lowing subsections be su bstituted therefor:  

I nformation f i led by a person g iven access. 
76(8) A person g iven access to a record under 

subsection (4) is  ent it led to submit to the 
d i rector or agency 

(a) a written object ion respecting  any error or 
omission of fact which the person alleges is  
contained i n  the record;  and 

(b )  a written object ion to, or explanation or 
interpretation of, any opinion which has been 
expressed by another person about any 
person referred to in  subsection (4) and which 
is contained i n  the record.  

In formation becomes part of record . 
76(8. 1 )  As of the date of its submission,  any 

object ion ,  explanation or interpretat ion 
submitted under subsection (8) becomes 
part of the record and shal l not be 
d est royed , a l tered or removed 
therefrom.  
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Correction of factual error. 
76(8 .2)  Where the d i rector or agency is satisfied 

that a record referred to in subsection 
(8)  contains an error or omission of fact , 
the d i rector or agency shal l  cause the 
record to be corrected . 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion of the proposed 
mot ion? Pass. 

Page 69, as amended - pass; Page 70 - pass. 
Page 71 - M rs.  Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT proposed subsections 76( 1 3 )  and ( 1 4)  of 
B i l l  1 2  be s t r u c k  o u t  a n d  t h e  f o l l ow i n g  
subsections b e  su bstituted therefor :  

Appl icat ion to d isclose record . 
76( 1 3 )  Upon appl ication by the d i rector  or an 

agency, the court may order that al l  or 
part of a record referred to . in  subsection 
( 1 1 ) be opened or d isclosed where there 
are reasonable grounds to bel ieve that 
a chi ld or s ib l ing of the adult who is the 
subject of the record , or a chi ld who is  
under that adult's actual care and control, 
is  l i kely to suffer physical or serious 
psychological harm if the record is not 
opened or d isclosed . 

Notice to Adult .  
76( 1 4) The d irector or an agency act ing u nder 

subsection ( 13) shall give the adult  7 clear 
d ays n o t i c e  of  t h e  h ea r i n g  of  t h e  
appl ication u nless a judge on application 
red u ces the t i m e  of g i v i n g  not ice or 
d ispenses with notice entirely on t he 
g r o u n d s  t h at a person ment ioned i n  
subsection ( 1 3) is in  i mmediate danger. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion of the motion? Pass. 
M rs .  Smith .  

H ON. M. SMITH: I move 
THAT proposed subsection 76( 1 5) of B i l l  1 2  be 
amended by adding thereto, immediately after 
the word "for" in  the third l ine thereof, the words 
" bona f ide" . 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion of the motion? Pass. 
Page 7 1 ,  as amended - pass; Page 72- pass; Page 

73 - pass; Page 74-pass; Page 75- pass; Page 76-
pass; Page 77 - pass. 

Page 78 - M rs. Smith .  

HON. M. SMITH: I h ave a general mot ion .  I m ove 
T H AT L eg is l at i ve C o u n c i l  be a u t h o r ized to 
ren u m ber the provisions of B i l l  12 i n  order to 
(a) e l im inate decimal  points; and 
(b) take into account provisions which have been 

struck out. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Any d iscussion? Pass. Tit le-pass; 
Preamble- pass. B i l l  be reported . 

Mrs.  Hammond.  

MRS. G. HAMMOND: Yes,  I just have one quest ion.  
lt was to d o  with the registry and I j ust can' t  remember. 
Is the person that is put on the registry notified of that? 
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HON. M. SMITH: Under th is  act , yes. 

MA. CHAIRMAN: M r. Penner. 

HON. A. PENNEA: M r. Chairperson , there are I th ink  
two separate Nat ive groups who unfortunately arr ived 
l ate ;  and t hey u n derst a n d  t h e  p r oced u re of t h e  
committee, that once w e  started clause-by-clause, we 
complete; but they are here. They have come a long 
way and there's always the possi b i l i ty, of course, of  
amendments at report stage. 

I would suggest , and I hope everybody agrees with 
me, that we take the remain ing  time - and u nderstand 
the time l imitation - and divide it  up  between the two 
groups so that they can make their presentat ion ;  and 
then be advised that if they have had i nsufficient t ime, 
that t ime may be found to meet with the M i n ister or 
the M i nister's staff later i n  the d ay. 

MA. C HAIRMAN: I s  that agreed ? (Agreed) Would  it 
be the wil l of the committee to report the bil l  before 
hear ing? (Agreed) 

B i l l  be reported . 
The two groups are whom, M r. Penner? 

MA. CHAIRMAN: DeWayne Ward? 

HON. R. PENNER: Chief J i m  Bear. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: Chief J i m  Bear. 

CHIEF JIM BEAR: Thank you very much,  I ' m  Ch ief 
J im Bear, Southeast Resource Development Counci l .  
F irst o f  a l l ,  I ' d  l i ke to apologize f o r  being late, b u t  I 
guess we were or ig inal ly here f i rst and we not only lost 
our land but our ch i ldren ,  so I ' m  trying a d ifferent 
approach.  We have a written p resentat ion that we're 
also pass ing out, but I 'm not going to get i nto most 
of it; I ' l l  just head up on some of the general areas. 

I ' d  like to start off by say ing that we regard th is  
leg islation as i nterim transit ional  mechanism only, to 
attempt to meet the express needs of our people.  You 
al l  know that there 's  a const itut ional process going on 
r ight now, and hopefu l ly  that I ndian governments wi l l  
be recog nized shortly i n  the competence to enter i nto 
tr i lateral and b i lateral agreements, cover ing services 
with the Federal and Provincia l  Governments. 

The agreements with the I nd ian Bands, Page 1 1 , 
section 6( 1 4), ( 1 5) ,  ( 1 6) :  I ncorporated bod ies do not 
fit i nto our concept of I n d ian self-government, s ince 
once aga in ,  i t  subjects our i nst itut ions to provincial 
laws. We wou ld  p refer a more flexible term, perhaps, 
"establ ishment" replace the term " incorporat ion" in 
subsections ( 1 4) and ( 1 5) .  The sections which do not 
apply to an I nd ian agency should be clarif ied . 

"The Director of Chi ld and Family Services" is named 
as the final authority to enforce the provisions of th is  
act . This is  contrary to the concept of I nd ian self­
government and we propose more autonomy be g iven 
to I n d ian agencies to report to their Board of Ch iefs 
as a f inal authority to enforce the provisions in th is  act . 

Best I n terests - Page 4, 5, Sections 2(h) .  Defin it ions 
which are used as the "paramount considerat ions" i n  
judic ia l  decisions n ow includes considerations of  the  
ch i ld 's  culture and language. The  exact meaning of 
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th is ,  however, remains u ncertain and causes concern . 
I n  th is  regard,  we wish to br ing to your attention that 
B i l l  C-3 1 ,  an Act to amend The I n d ian Act, recently 
passed by Parl iament and now await ing Royal Assent 
redef ines an Ind ian "ch i ld"  as fol lows: 

"chi ld" includes a child born in  or out of wedlock, 
a legally adopted ch i ld  and a ch i ld  adopted in 
accordance with I nd ian custom . . .  " 

Emergency Assistance - Page 1 5 , Sect ion 1 0(2) .  How 
wi l l  th is  overlap or not with the i ncome maintenance 
program? 

Documents i n  support of appl icat ion - Page 57,  
Section 68(7)(e). What proof wi l l  be requ i red that 
appl icants are part of a ch i ld 's  extended fami ly? What 
forms or documents? A genomap/fami ly tree? 

I ' l l  get right into the Areas of Disagreement. In several 
sect i o n s  here  t h e  " D i rector  of C h i l d  a n d  Fam i l y  
Services" must approve p lacements. I n  keeping with 
Ind ian self-government this authority should be f i rst in 
the Director of Southeast Child and Fami ly Services, 
act ing on behalf of the Board of Southeast Ch i ld  and 
Fami ly Services with the final authority being i n  the 
Board of Chiefs of Southeast . 

I n  addit ion , several sections leave unclear when 
Directive 18 would apply, Section 58( 1 ) ,  Page 44; Section 
64( 1 ) , Page 50;  Section 66(4), Page 52; Section 66(6), 
Page 52. 

The A p p l i c at i o n  to A p p rove Out of  P r o v i nce 
Placement - Page 50,  Section 64( 1 ). Does this mean 
the morator ium does not apply any more? 

Post Adoption Services - Repatriation . The Provincial 
Government held u l t imate authority in adoption of our 
Ind ian ch i ldren outside of the reserves at the t ime that 
those adoptions took p lace. I n  our experience the 
r e p a t r i a t i o n  of  " l ost"  c h i l d re n  is a n  expen s ive 
undertaking i n  both manpower and f inancing .  lt is  the 
responsib i l ity of the P rovincial  Government to clearly 
ident i fy adeq u ate f u n d i n g  sources and c o n t i n ued 
support for our efforts. A part icular concern is  that of 
those young people who are over age of majority who 
need to return and cannot due to legislat ive and financial 
inadequacies. 

Post Adoption Services. The provision for a more 
act ive Post A d o p t i o n  Reg istry is a pos i t ive ste p .  
However, t h e  provision is o n l y  for adu lt adoptive and 
biological parents and adult  s ib l ings. lt restr icts the 
n at u ra l  r i g h t s  of  u n d erage I n d i a n  c h i l d re n  t o  be 
contacted by their  s ib l ings who were adopted out .  We 
know some ch i ldren,  part icularly those who are i n  care 
as permanent wards are fal l i ng i nto th is crevice of 
isolation from natural fami ly. 

Vol untary Surrender of Guardiansh i p  - Page 1 9 ,  20,  
Sect ion 1 6(4) ,  (9) .  

(4) Disagree strongly that a minor  can sign an 
agreement to surrender her child without the 
agreement of her parents. 

(9) However, terminat ion of her rights could 
mean the r ights of a Treaty ch i ld  to be placed 
under Di rective 18 cou ld apply? 

The Recognit ion of Ind ian Chi ld and Fam i ly Agencies 
and their continued Part ic ipation i n  a l l  Aspects of the 
Syste m .  The I nd i a n  agenc ies  wou l d  expect f u l l  
part i c i p at i o n  i n  a n y  future  leg i s l at ive review;  fu l l  
nert i:-; ir�  ' i n n  i r  ; ne de :elopment o f  pol icies, p .  otocal& 
and proc . u re� flowing out of this b i l l ;  fu l l  part icipation 
i n  the promulg ation of any regu iat ions flowing out of 
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1 is b i l l ;  full part icipation i n  any " Review Boards" ,  
P lacement Panels" a n d  the l i ke ar is ing out o f  the b i l l ;  
1 1 1  participation i n  the  development of  preventative 
�rvices; full part icipation i n  the development of Court 
ervices ar is ing out of the b i l l .  
With respect to th is  last po int ,  we reiterate the 

ecessity for  the development of  a Tri bal Court System 
) serv ice I n d i a n  c o m m u n i t i es a n d  we i n v i te  t h e  
ttorney-General t o  work with us t o  ensure the evolution 
f such a system. 
Thank you for your t ime. 

IR. CHAIRMAN: Mrs.  Smith .  

ON. M. SMITH: I j ust want to acknowledge the 
·emendous i n put by the Nat ive agencies i n  developing 
1 i s  act and to reassure h im that with regard to the 
1orator ium,  it was strengthened in  the act and,  i n  fact , 
1 amendments  made t h i s  m o r n i n g .  even fur ther  
trengthened . 

IR.  CHAIRMAN: Are there any further q uestions? 
Seeing none, I would l i ke to thank you , Ch ief J i m  

. ear, for coming today a n d  m a k i n g  a presentat ion .  
Copies are avai lable from the Clerk . 
Was there a second person wish ing to make a 

resentat ion? 
Awasis. You r  name please. 

: H I E F  R. SPENCE: R o d ney Spence .  H on o u r a b l e  
� i n i sters, w e  wish to thank t h i s  Committee for t h e  
p po rtun ity to address B i l l  1 2 ,  T h e  Ch i ld  a n d  Fami ly 
;ervices Act and to state the fears of the Manitoba 
:eewat inowi Okemakanac and the Awasis Agency of 
l orthern Man itoba on a subject matter of fundamental 
nportance to the r ight of Indian self-government and 
. f the future of Ind ian ch i ldren and fami l ies. 

l t  i s  our view that the right of I n d ian self-government 
oes not der ive from statute but exists as Aborig inal  
1ght .  We begi n  our presentation, therefore, by assert ing 
•ur  r ight to Ind ian self-government which we i nterpret 
:l mean the free determination of our pol it ical , soc ia l ,  
·conomic,  rel ig ious and cultural i nstitut ions inc lud ing 
ne power to make and enforce the laws as I nd ian Fi rst 
lat ions. 

We ack nowledge the problem and fai lure of Federal 
,nd Provincial  Governments to accommodate the r ight 
o self-government,  but th is does not in any way negate 
he existence of that r ight to control over our dest in ies. 
o determ i ne,  for i nstance, how we wi l l  provide for our 
: h i ldren and fami l ies i s  a basic I nd ian r ight.  

In our p resentat i o n ,  we wanted to  prov ide t h e  
:ommittee members with background knowledge of 
\wasis Agency and the tr ipartite agreement before we 
nake comments on B i l l  C- 1 2 ,  but t ime doesn' t  permit ,  
. o what we' re going to do at  th is  t ime is present our 
:omments on B i l l  C- 1 2 .  I ' l l  ask Ovide here to make a 
. resentation on our behalf. 

Thank you . 

AR. 0. MERCREDI: Thank you , Chief Rodney Spence. 
Honourable mem bers of the committee, I th ink  it 

vould be useful to put this i n  perspective. I mean the 
1articipation of the Awasis Agency and the presentation 
'Y the Manitoba Keewat inowi Okemakanac to th is 
�ommittee. 
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We are here pr imari ly for one reason only, and that 
is we have at the current time in p lace in  this province 
a compromise posit ion that does not accommodate 
the full range of views and aspirat ions of the Ind ian 
people i n  Northern Manitoba in  relat ion to how they 
want to control Ch i ld  and Fami ly Services for their own 
people. 

That is  why we thought i t  would be useful  to review 
the agreement to see how the proposed legislation that 's 
in front of you now i m pacts u p o n  t h at p resent 
agreement or whether, i n  view of the fact that t ime is 
a factor here, we wi l l  reserve those comments and take 
the suggestion that was g iven here and meet with the 
off icials or the M i n ister to deal i n  greater detail with 
t h ose concerns  t h at we h ave w i t h  t h e  p resent 
arrangement. 

I wish , however, to review very q u ickly just some of 
•the basic concerns that we h ave identif ied with your 
legislat ion ,  as well as h igh l ight  for you some of the 
provisions of the agreement that we are happy with.  
I t h i n k  p e r h a p s  before g et t i n g  i n vo lved with t h e  
concerns, I w i l l  h igh l ight for you some provisions of 
your statute that reflect , to some extent ,  the goals of 
the Ind ian people in Manitoba . 

For instance, when it comes to your pr inc ip les in the 
f i rst part of the bi l l ,  we support very strongly Principle 
7 ,  Pr inciple 8 and Principle 1 1 .  I wil l  not read them 
because of the t ime factor. 

When it comes to the Defin i t ion Sect ion ,  deal ing with 
the test of the best interests of the ch i ld ,  I can ind icate 
to th is committee that we are p leased to have a 
provision there where the cultural and l inguistic heritage 
of the ch i ld  wi l l  be taken into account for the p urposes 
of th is  act . 

We are also impressed with Section 68 of th is b i l l  
which recog nizes for  the fi rst t ime the concept of 
p l acement  to an extended member of  t h e  fam i l y  . 
H owever, we have some d ifficulty with putt ing  such a 
restr ict ion ,  a 1 2-month restr ict ion ,  to the exercise of 
the r ight to adopt ion . Perhaps I shou l d  g ive some 
background why we have concerns with Section 68.  

The practice i n  the Indian community has always been 
to p lace chi ldren in extended fami lies where the parents 
are either not wi l l ing or are unable to care for their  
own ch i ldren .  H owever, having p laced their  ch i ldren 
with a member of the extended family d oes not mean 
that at some point i n  t ime a grandparent or  any member 
of the extended fami ly will want to exercise that r ight 
beyond the p lacement, that is ,  beyond just keeping the 
ch i ld  for the natural  parent. 

I note that whenever there is an i ntent ion to adopt,  
for instance, i t  has to be acted upon with in  12 months,  
but i n  the I nd ian commun ity it may never be acted 
upon;  and yet that arrangement might in fact exist for 
a long period of t ime and I th ink  perhaps t h at is one 
area that we want to d raw to your attent ion . 

Our basic problem with the statute is the withdrawal 
of the mandate in Section 1 5  where there appears to 
be absolutely no control on the exercise of that power 
and i t  makes i t  possible for the M i n ister to remove the 
m a n d ate  t h at i s  g i ve n , p u rs u a n t  t o  our  cur rent  
agreement, to the  Awasis Agency. We don ' t  know under 
what circumstances, for instance, that power would be 
exercised , but we feel that there should be some 
controls in the exercise of that power. 

We have concerns part icularly with Sect ion 1 6  t hat 
deals with the notion of provincial respons ib i l ity, i n  
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situations where the mandate is withdrawn , assuming 
that the Federal Government does not  exercise their 
ju risdict ion over I nd ian ch i ld  welfare matters. We see 
th is as having some negative i mpacts on a n u m ber of 
pr inc iples, two of which I w i l l  name. 

Fi rst of a l l ,  i f  the province takes over Chi ld Care 
Services after it's removed the mandate, say, from 
Awasis, d oes it  mean that the province assumes fiscal 
responsib i l ity for their services? And if the answer is 
i n  the aff irmative, then we have a g reat problem with 
that possib i l ity. The reason why that problem would 
exist is because of the principle that we embrace, i .e . ,  
federal fiscal responsib i l ity for  services to Treaty I n d ian 
people,  regardless of residence. 

Quite apart from that, it also negates our posit ion 
that the I nd ian people have the r ight to control their 
own dest iny, i n  relat ion to things l ike chi ld welfare and 
that the un i lateral power to remove a mandate from 
an agency that was negotiated with heads of I n d ian 
government is ,  i n  effect , not a recognit ion of that r ight ,  
but the opposite of i t .  

Under the powers of the d irector, when we negotiated 
the in it ia l  agreement,  our concern was not to come 
u n d e r  Prov i n c i a l  C i v i l  Serv ice contro l . The I nd i an 
el<perience has been that Federal Civ i l  Service control 
is  enough of a h indrance to the progress of the I n d ian 
commun ity and that we d id  not want - and we st i l l  do 
not want - the Director of Chi ld Welfare to exercise al l  
k inds of extraordinary power on how and what the 
I n d ian agencies do;  but I am p leased to note that under 
t h i s  p r o v i s i o n  of the act t h e re is room t h e re for  
delegation of  power and  delegation of  authorit ies and 
we look forward , at least on the part of the agency, to 
beg i n  d iscussions for the next agreement to i nclude 
some of those duties and some of those powers as 
part of the functions of the Awasis Agency. 

On Page 48 of the statute deal ing with the status of 
adopted ch i ld ,  th is is completely contrary to an I nd ian 
tradit ion and value.  The idea that parental r ights can 
be terminated for all time is totally unacceptable.  The 
Ind ian  tradit ion has always been that parents, i f  they 
cann ot provide for their ch i ldren ,  will not lose their 
r ights because someone else i n  the community provides 
for their  ch i ldren .  Our posit ion has always been that 
i n  cases where a member of the extended fami ly  takes 
over a responsi b i l ity for a parent that, at some point 
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i n  t ime,  when that parent is able and wi l l i ng  to p rovide 
for that ch i ld  or ch i ldren,  that that right to assume 
authority over their own ch i ldren wi l l  be respected by 
whoever has control of the ch i ldren at the t ime.  

We note that ,  with respect to adopted ch i ldren,  this 
law would not - of course the current l aw doesn 't either 
- respect that I n d ian value. We acknowledge that this 
law was not made for I nd ian people,  but we also see 
evidence in th is  b i l l  that there was in fact some serious 
considerat ion g iven to accommodate and to p rovide 
for the flexi b i l ity of the Ind ian agencies. 

I th ink  what I ' l l  do,  at th is point, before I close my 
comments, I also want to highl ight one other important 
c o n s i d e r at i o n  and t hat i s ,  when  it comes to the  
regu latory powers of  the statute, when  we negotiated 
the Ch i ld  Welfare Agreement for Northern Man itoba, 
one of the conditions that we put into effect was that 
any regu lations that are passed by the province would 
not apply to the Awasis Agency, because we see that 
as an interference with the way in which an Ind ian ch i ld 
care agency might  want to organ ize or provide services 
to their  own people. 

I note that under the provisions of regu lations, there 
was no provision there that would take that i nto account; 
that current arrangement that we now have under the 
current agreement. 

At th is  point I 'd l i ke to thank you for al lowing us to 
make these brief comments and I look forward to more 
detai led d iscussions with the off icials of the M i n ister 
of Community Services. 

Thank you . 

HON. M. SMITH: Agai n ,  just i n  appreciat ion , M r. 
Mercred i ,  for the long way the Native agencies and the 
Provincial  Government have moved from very d ifferent 
start ing points to some workable compromises. We 
agree there are some d i fferent assumptions and goals, 
but I look forward to us cont inu ing to work these th ings 
through.  I want to thank you very much for your 
p resentat ion .  

MR. CHAIRMAN: Are there any further q uestions? 
Seeing none, what is the wi l l  of the committee - rise? 

Committee rise. 

COMMITTEE ROSE AT: 1 2 :40 p . m .  




